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Cute three-year-old Joshua Lafferty joined hundreds of people who 
lined the streets Of Campbeltown last Friday to see who was turning 
on the Christmas lights. Joshua also joined in the parade which was 
boosted by various organisations in Campbeltown including Wind Tow-
ers (Scotland) Limited, Lorne and Lowland Church, Auchinlee and the 
local lifeboat and coastguard. 
See pages 14 and 15 for photographs and The Campbeltown Courier’s
website for a video of the event. 20_c49lights15

FREE in this week’s 
Courier, your free guide 
to businesses and home 
phone numbers – The
Kintyre Index.

The 2013 edition of 
our popular index fea-
tures Kintyre’s domes-
tic and business phone 
numbers in an easy-to-
read format.

Make sure you get 
your copy.

A WOMAN, who admit-
ted embezzling £20,000 
from a community post 

-
on for 12 months on 
Tuesday.

Aleid Kloosterhuis, 54, 
of 1 Main Road, Ard-
minish, Gigha had previ-
ously admitted at Camp-
beltown Sheriff Court to 
the offence, which took 
place between April 1, 
2010 and September 15, 
2011, inclusive at Gigha 

-
ployed as sub-postmis-
tress there.

The court heard in 
October that Klooster-
huis has stolen the mon-
ey through a variety of 
ways and the offence 
only came to light when 
an on-the-spot audit was 
carried out by post of-

Sentence was deferred 
last month for reports.

Free inside this 

week

Gigha Post Office 

embezzler jailed

A DRUNKEN 12-year-
old is the youngest to be 
admitted to hospital in 
Campbeltown for alco-
hol intoxication. 

Statistics obtained 
through Freedom of In-
formation revealed this 
was the youngest per-
son admitted to the local 
hospital for the ‘toxic 
effects of alcohol’ over 
the last 18 months and 
the second youngest in 
Argyll and Bute only to 
11-year-old in Oban.

Argyll and Bute Coun-
cil leader Roddy Mc-

are worrying.
‘This is something we 

really have to look into,’ 

he said. ‘Firstly where 
are children getting the 
alcohol and secondly 
what can we do to stop 
it?

‘I would like to see 
the full force of the law 
coming down on any-
one involved in buying 
booze for children.’

South Kintyre council-
lor Rory Colville echoed 
his sentiments, saying: 
‘It is a very serious of-
fence to procure alcohol 
for an underage person.

‘I think the worrying 
fact is that people that 
age can procure alco-
hol.’

Andrew Hemmings, 
chairman of the Camp-

beltown Community 
Council said substance 
abuse was a concern for 
the group, saying meth-
adone was also a major 
worry.

Young people who de-
cide to turn to alcohol 
are receiving as much 
help as possible, accord-
ing to the Kintyre Alco-
hol and Drug Advisory 
Service (KADAS).

Liz Kennedy of KA-
DAS, said they have 
been working with 
Campbeltown Gram-
mar School to deal with 
any substance problems 
pupils have. They have 
also started a peer sup-
port group.

Drunk - 
aged 12
Campbeltown Hospital 
treats second youngest 
drunken child in Argyll

Hundreds turn out to see 
Christmas lights switched on
Pages 14 & 15
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Scottish 
Book 
Week 
comes to 
Clachan

CLACHAN Prima-
ry School Pupils have 
taken part in a number 
of activities as part of 
Scottish Book Week. 

Last week, children 
got involved in a spell-
ing trail, where they 
hunted for sounds out-
side in the winter sun-
shine.

They also read Roald 
Dahl’s story about The 
Minpins and P1 pu-
pils Alasdair Paisley 
received a Bookbug 
pack.

THE FINAL option for 
developing Campbel-
town Loch berthing fa-
cilities will be looked at 
this month when a tech-
nical workshop is to be 
held by Argyll and Bute 
Council.

The workshop, on De-
cember 17, will take 
place in Campbeltown 
Town Hall and will in-
clude looking at alterna-
tive technical solutions, 
discussing the best or-
ganisation to manage a 
facility of this type and 
identifying potential 
sources of funding.

The feedback from 
this event will help the 
council develop options 
for the berthing facili-
ty in a practical manner 
and one which is hoped 
will produce the best 
and most viable options 

for moving forward.
Chairman of Campbel-

town’s CHORD project 
board, councillor Rory 
Colville, said they have 
already undertaken the 
dredging works.

‘This workshop gives 
us the opportunity to as-
sist in identifying the 

options and I urge all in-
terested parties to be in-
volved,’ said councillor 
Colville.

If you are interested in 
attending the workshop, 
please contact Fiona 
Anderson on 01546 604 

-
derson2@argyll-bute.
gov.uk.

If you are not able to 
attend, you can make 
comments or ask ques-
tions online at www.ar-
gyll-bute.gov.uk.

AN ISLAY man who 
admitted making sexu-
al remarks about a 13-
year-old girl has been 
placed on a community 
payback order.

David McEachern, 
42, of 5 Flora Street, 
Bowmore, appeared at 
Campbeltown Sheriff 
Court in October and 
further admitted behav-
ing in a threatening and 
abusive manner.

He warned the group 
of school children: ‘I’ll 
break your head’ on 
September 10, this year 
at The Square, Bow-
more.

On Tuesday at the court, 
Sheriff Ruth Anderson 
QC placed McEachern 
on a community pay-
back order with a super-
vision requirement for 
12 months.

AN ARGYLL-based 
MSP claimed expenses 
for nearly £1,800 in mo-
bile phone bills alone in 

Jamie McGrigor, a 
Highlands and Islands 
MSP for the Scottish 
Conservatives, claimed 
£1,745.27 back from the 
taxpayer in the 2011/12 

an overall £27,767.44 
expenses claim.

Meanwhile, Argyll and 
Bute SNP MSP Michael 
Russell claimed a total 
of £30,091.62, including 
a refurbishment of the 

Highlands and Islands 
list SNP MSP Mike 
Mackenzie claimed total 
expenses of £26,712.99 

The claims for the last 
-

lished by the Scottish 
Parliament last week.

Alasdair Paisley looking very pleased with his Bookbug Pack. C49clach-

book01no

Payback 
order for 
Islay man

Campbeltown 
Loch berthing 
project to host 
workshop

Argyll 
MSPs’ 
expenses in 
the spotlight

FESTIVE DEADLINES
FRIDAY 21ST DECEMBER AT 2PM

For the issue dated Friday 28th December

FRIDAY 28TH DECEMBER AT 2PM
For the issue dated Friday 4th January

Tuesday 25th December and 
Wednesday 26th December

Tuesday 1st January 
and Wednesday 2nd January

Join us on 
facebook

www.facebook.com/campbeltowncourier
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Country Kiln

AFFORDABLE

 Nationwide Delivery • Local Installers 

01560 483966 
www.WoodburningStovesLimited.com 

Woodburning & Multifuel stoves 

Starting
from £299

STRONG support has
been given by two lo-
cal authorities for a fer-
ry service from Camp-
beltown to Troon.

Opportunities
The opportunities this

ferry service could offer
are being highlighted by
Argyll and Bute Coun-
cil and South Ayrshire
Council.

They have written
to transport secretary
Keith Brown just be-
fore the Scottish Gov-
ernment’s Ferries Plan
is published.

The two local author-
ities are also looking to
explore interest in a tri-
angular route with the
Northern Ireland Exec-
utive.

Deputy leader of Ar-
gyll and Bute Coun-

-
ly believes an Argyll to

Ayrshire service would
-

‘We both have much in
common and also much
which would com-
plement the existing
strengths and opportuni-
ties which our commu-
nities have,’ said coun-
cillor Semple.

‘I believe there would
-
-

ing growing sectors in
Argyll with an accessi-
ble labour pool and sup-
ply chain capability via
Troon, in particular for
off-shore renewable en-
ergy, food production,
whisky and tourism.

‘A new service could
also relieve freight pres-
sures on the A83 and re-
duce transport emissions
if it has the right pricing

structure and timetable.’
South Ayrshire Coun-

cil’s leader, council-
lor Bill McIntosh said
this opportunity could
make a real difference
for local communities,
creating increased em-
ployment and econom-
ic opportunities that are
not currently feasible
given the restrictions of
the existing infrastruc-
ture.

‘We fully support the
development of this
route and will contin-
ue to work with our col-
leagues in Argyll and
Bute and at Associat-
ed British Ports to move
this exciting project for-
ward.’

Both councils will sub-
mit a detailed case on the
potential of an Argyll to
Ayrshire ferry service to
Transport Scotland.

POLICE are appealing
for information follow-
ing a break-in at a house
in Campbeltown.

The incident occurred
between November 26
and 27 at a house on
Main Street.

Anyone with infor-
mation should contact
Campbeltown Police on
01586 862200.

Police appeal 

after Main 

Street break-in

A CAMPBELTOWN
woman has received
an award for her char-
ity work in Glasgow
City Chambers.

The award was part
of the Women’s Roy-
al Voluntary Service
(WRVS) Diamond
Champions, celebrat-
ing older people who
contribute to charity.

Isobel MacLean,
who volunteers for
Meals on Wheels in
Campbeltown, went
to the Glasgow City
Chambers on Octo-
ber 22 to receive a
brooch  and a certif-
icate signed by the
Prince of Wales and
the Duchess of Corn-
wall.  There were 450
nominees and Isobel
was one of 60 region-
al champions cho-
sen for her hard work
along with two other
people from Argyll.

Speaking about why
she does charity work,
she said: ‘I just like
mixing with people
and I quite like being
in amongst people.’

WRVS 
award 
for 
Isobel

‘Wee Toon’ to 
Troon ferry 
link bid gains 
momentum
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SAVE  ON FUEL  COSTS  SAVE ON FUEL  COSTS 

SAVE ON FUEL  COSTS  SAVE ON FUEL  COSTS 

MCS 
certificate 
number: 
NIC 2247

THE ENERGY SAVING SPECIALIST

0800 0098 189

THE MOST EFFICIENT 
WOOD BURNING 
STOVE IN THE WORLD
INSTALLED FOR XMAS - PAY SUMMER 2013!

GUARANTEED
FIT FOR 

CHRISTMAS!

NO DEPOSIT 

FINANCE 

AVAILABLE!

SAVE ON FUEL COSTS 
 SAVE ON FUEL COSTS 

 SAVE ON FUEL COSTS

FULLY INSTALLED AND 
GUARANTEED FROM AS LITTLE AS

£1995 *
* Figure based on a 3KW stove, with an existing 

chimney and customer own hearth.

CHRISTMAS
TREES & HOLLY 

WREATHS 
AVAILABLE

NOW TAKING 
CHRISTMAS

FLOWER ORDERS
Contact us on 01586 553220

FARMERS 
MARKET

Saturday 8th December
10am - 1pm

Dalriada Car Park, 
Lochgilphead

* BEEF * LAMB  
* HOMEBAKING
* ORGANIC VEG

* JAMS & 
CHUTNEYS
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Join us on 
facebook
www.facebook.com/
campbeltowncourier

EARLY design ideas for 
one of Campbeltown’s 
most iconic buildings 
went on show last Fri-
day.

At the exhibition in 
Kintyre Youth Enquiry 
Service after the Christ-
mas lights switch on, 
the design team were 
also on hand to talk to 
people about the plans 
for the redevelopment 
of Campbeltown Town 
Hall.

Trevor Oxborrow, 
chairman of South 
Kintyre Development 
Trust said community 
input and support is im-

-
nal plans are complet-
ed and submitted to the 
Big Lottery early in the 
New Year it will be hard 
to make any changes.

Campbeltown Town 
Hall has stood at the 
heart of the community 
for more than 250 years 
and is a historical and 

landmark.
During this time it has 

served as the principal 
community space for 
the people of Kintyre 
and it is considered to 
be an integral part of the 
civic and social fabric of 

the town. 
In this time has been 

variously used as a 
courtroom, a prison, 
council chambers, a 

an election hall.
The presentation last 

Friday showed the his-
tory and development of 
the town hall since 1760 
and how it might contin-
ue to change and modify 
to meet its future needs 
in 2013. 

The hall is currently 
owned and maintained 

On the outside, the historic building will be carefully restored and 
enriched with subtle lighting and event banners. 
Renovated Provost Lamp Standards and new pavement finishes will 
complete the works. 

Plans for the first floor include a reception and bar area as well a recep-
tion room for multiple uses, including for meetings and food prepara-
tion.

The ground floor entrance will be made more welcoming which will 
lead to new offices and washrooms. 
This enhanced carpeted and lit entrance stair will lead to the main hall 
which will be brought back to its former glory to support a wide range 
of community uses.
New ramps and a lift within the building will ensure access for all. 

by Argyll and Bute 
Council with a plan to 
transfer it into commu-
nity ownership through 
the South Kintyre De-
velopment Trust. 

Funding
The project is ex-

pected to cost around 
£1.3million which will 
be achieved through 
funding of just un-
der £1million from the 
Big Lottery’s Growing 
Community Assets fund 
and the remainder of the 
funding from the Camp-

beltown Townscape 
Heritage Initiative. 

Campbeltown Town 
Hall would then be con-
served, remodelled and 
refurbished to a high 
standard.

‘It is hoped that when 
the building is renovat-
ed groups, businesses 
and individuals will use 
it for a variety of pur-
poses like coffee morn-
ings, dances, weddings, 
parties and performanc-
es,’ said a SKDT spokes-
woman.

Campbeltown Town hall 
plans go on show to public

Project is expected to cost around £1.3million
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ALARMING projec-
tions for the population
of Argyll and Bute show
that the number of peo-
ple aged 75 and above
will treble by 2035.

Councillors on Ar-
gyll and Bute Council’s
Community Planning
Partnership were told
last Wednesday how the
population of Argyll was
forecast to fall by near-
ly 7,000, from 89,200 to
82,754, between 2010 –
2035.

Projected estimates
indicate that by 2035
deaths would exceed
births, the number of
children and working
adults would fall dra-
matically and the popu-
lation of people aged 75
and above will increase
by 73.6 per cent.

Asset
Council leader Roddy

McCuish said: ‘This is a
serious issue for us. We
need to make sure our
young people have work
within Argyll and Bute
because they are our
greatest asset, yet also
our greatest export.

‘I would like to see
more skills and appren-
ticeships available in
the renewables, aquac-
ulture, agriculture and
tourism sectors. We
need to build more af-
fordable housing and in-
frastructure that is suita-
ble for the 21st century.

‘High speed broad-
band is also a necessity
if we want people to live
here – the technological
superhighway becomes
a dirt track when it hits
Argyll and Bute.’

FUNDING to renovate

Campbeltown has been
withdrawn after the
owner took too long to
make a decision.

The Townscape Herit-
age Initiative (THI) had
been planning on giv-
ing the Grade-C listed
building on Main Street
funding but the offer
has been withdrawn af-
ter talks between the
group and the building’s
owner, Chris Gabriel,
stalled.

James Lafferty, project

to the perceived val-
ue of the building, a
grant would not be high
enough and Mr Gabriel
would have to contrib-
ute money towards the

Campbeltown Grammar School’s class of 1984 held its reunion at the end of September, raising £120 for charity. Old school friends met in 
Peninver Village Hall to celebrate their reunion on September 21 to 23. The money raised will be donated to the neonatal intensive care unit 
at the Southern General Hospital in Glasgow. 

renovation. It had also
been suggested to Mr
Gabriel he get an archi-
tect to draw designs of
what was needing done

right grant to assist him.
Mr Lafferty said: ‘The

THI has a deadline to al-
locate funding and if this
deadline is passed the
funding will be moved
to somewhere outside
Campbeltown.’

According to Mr Laf-
ferty, Mr Gabriel took
too long to decide, leav-
ing them no choice.

He added the THI is
currently looking at oth-
er ways of forcing Mr
Gabriel to provide fund-
ing for the building. Mr
Lafferty claimed the post

-

lar small repairs only to
prevent it being  served
with a dangerous build-
ing notice.

James added: ‘He may
be pulled up on it being
a listed building or its
conservation status.’

The Heritage Lottery
Fund has also been ap-
proached for funding
but Mr Gabriel’s elu-
siveness is making them
reluctant to attempt a
meeting with him.

The matter was brought
up at last month’s Camp-
beltown Community
Council meeting. There
has been no progress in

Mr Gabriel was una-
vailable for comment
as the Courier went to
press.

Time called 
on renovation 
cash offer

Concern          
over           
Argyll    
population 
decline

Courier
newsdesk

01586 
554646

For more information or to book, please call:

01524 37500 Quote CBC

For more great off ers visit: www.campbeltowncourier.reader.travel

Organised by Omega Holidays, ABTA V4782. ATOL Protected 6081.
Single supplement applies.  Subject to availability.

Treasures of Tuscany

Beautiful Tuscany attracts visitors for many reasons; for some it is the fi ne art and amazing culture, 
for others the charming Medieval towns and Renaissance splendours, fashionable coastal towns 
and quiet green hills. Experience the many Treasures of Tuscany for yourself during this holiday 
which will give you a taste of everything Italy’s favourite region has to off er!

†

Airport taxes & return transfer from the airport to your hotel
7 nights stay at the 3 star Hotel Aggravi, Chianciano Terme with dinner & breakfast
An upgrade to the 4 star Hotel Moderno, Chianciano Terme is off ered, subject to availability, at a supplement

†Our price includes your fl ights for which we have allowed a reasonable budget. However, at your time of booking, should the cost of your fl ight exceed this budget,
 we reserve the right to charge a supplement, which we will advise you of at this time.

Included excursions to Florence, Rome, Siena & San Gimignano and Montepulciano & Pienza

8 days from £699pp

Saturday departures, 4 May, 15 June & 21 September 2013
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THE EDITOR welcomes letters of no more than 
200 words for publication on this page. 

The Editor reserves the right to shorten, to amend 
or to refuse to print them. Names and addresses must 
be supplied to indicate good faith, although these 
details can be withheld from publication. Telephone 
numbers, if available, are also appreciated. 
Anonymous letters cannot be considered. Please 
write to: Letters, The Campbeltown Courier, Main 
and Longrow South, Campbeltown, Argyll, PA28 
6AE. Fax (01586) 553006.
email editor@campbeltowncourier.co.uk
 E-mailed letters can only be considered if they have 
a name, full address and telephone number.

WE AT The Campbeltown Courier do our utmost to make 
sure that all our reports are fair, accurate and balanced, but 
we accept that, on occasion, mistakes can occur in the hectic 
process of producing a weekly local newspaper.

It is the policy of The Oban Times Group to correct any 

please write to the Senior Reporter, The Campbeltown 
Courier, Main and Longrow South, Campbeltown, Argyll, 
PA28 6AE, giving your daytime telephone number where 
possible. This statement of policy will appear on this page 

The Campbeltown Courier adheres to the Press 
Complaints’ Commission’s Code of Conduct.

The views expressed in The Campbeltown Courier are
not necessarily those of this newspaper.

press policy

Thought for 
the Week
with Marilyn 
Shedden

Down Memory Lane

Letters to the Editor
Main and Longrow South,
Campbeltown,
Argyll
PA28 6AE

Telephone: 01586 554646
Fax: 01586 553006

E-mail: editor@
campbeltowncourier.co.uk

Who’s who at your Courier
Campbeltown Courier 
Main and Longrow South
Campbeltown
PA28 6AE
Tel: 01586 554646

Editorial Director: Stewart MacKenzie
Senior Reporter: Ruth McClean
editor@campbeltowncourier.co.uk
Reporter: Pamela Paterson
editor@campbeltowncourier.co.uk
Receptionist: Rebecca Harvey
adverts@campbeltowncourier.co.uk
Advertising Director: Anne Martin
amartin@campbeltowncourier.co.uk
Advertising Sales Executives:
Catherine Reid
creid@campbeltowncourier.co.uk
Claire McFadzean
cmcfadzean@campbeltowncourier.couk

Agreement on 

opposition to 

‘bedroom tax’
Sir,
I refer to a recent let-
ter from Ron Wilson. 
At last there is some-
thing that I and Mr Wil-
son can agree on – we 
both oppose the ‘bed-
room tax’.

This is the cut in hous-

housing association ten-
ants who have an ex-
tra room in their house. 
There is a serious issue 
for housing associations 
to tackle.

It is unfair that some 
people are living in 
overcrowded accommo-
dation whilst others re-

for an empty bedroom. 
However the govern-
ment’s plan to tackle this 
through the ‘bedroom 
tax’ is too drastic, and so 
I spoke out against the 
bedroom tax in Parlia-
ment and voted against 
a three-line whip.

Where Mr Wilson and 

Twenty-one-year-old 
beauty queen, Gail 
Martin from Camp-
beltown has been 
voted Miss Young 
Farmer for Argyll 20 
years ago.
Gail, a member of 
Kintyre and District 
Junior Agricultural 
Club beat all the 
other contestants 
from young farmers’ 
clubs all over Argyll 
to win her way to the 
Scottish final. t48twenty01

A crowd of us gathered on a winter evening at 
Putechan Hotel to explore the wonders of the 
universe.

Unfortunately cloud precluded us from stargaz-
ing but we were treated to the most wonderful 
lecture from Alec MacKinnon, an astrophysicist 
originally from Campbeltown and now at Glas-
gow University.

us, but the wonder of it all was what registered in 
my mind. I was completely awestruck by some 
of Alec’s amazing photographs of the stars and 
planets.

As we remembered our planet is some four and 
a half billion years old and that the light from 
some of the stars takes millions of years to reach 
us, it made me feel very small indeed. The night 
sky is beyond my comprehension and I remem-
bered the psalmist who also gazed at a starry sky 
and wondered how the creator of all this could 
care for each one of us so deeply.

Over 2,000 years ago there were other stargaz-
ers looking for a very special sign in the night 
sky over Bethlehem. The Magi were told that an 
extremely bright star would herald the birth of 
the Messiah. These early astronomers had spent 

-
ets, and it is thought the star they saw may have 
been a meeting of Jupiter and Saturn.

It is amazing to think that we are looking at the 
same stars today, but with the expertise of folks 
like Alec, we can understand so much more about 
our universe. As we left the hotel after enjoying 
conversations over a delicious supper, I looked 
up.  The clouds had cleared and there in the east 
was Jupiter rising majestically into the darkest of 
skies which was now a twinkle of stars.

The heavens surely declare the glory of God as 
we wait once again for a birth.

IT certainly is changed days when people as 
young as 11 and 12 are being taken to hospitals 
in Argyll and Bute suffering from alcohol intox-
ication.

One questions not only how young people man-
age to get hold of booze but also why they feel 
the need to drink at such a young age.

When I was young I was playing with my dolls 
and not even thinking about drinking - how the 
times have changed.

Have they succumbed to peer pressure or feel 
it would make them look ‘cool’? Either way it’s 
a disgrace.

There should be greater punishment to those 
who supply underage kids with alcohol.

Somehow I’m sure they would still get their 
hands on it, but at least it would deter irresponsi-
ble adults from buying alcohol for children.

Campbeltown            
girl is Miss 
Young     
Farmer

I part company is on 
the solution. Thanks to 
Liberal Democrat in-
sistence, the Scottish 
Government receives 
£1,600 more in block 
grant from the UK Gov-
ernment for each per-
son in Scotland com-
pared to the equivalent 
departments in England. 
An independent Scot-
land would lose all that 
money, and so would 
be forced to make cuts 
even more extreme than 
the bedroom tax.

Alan Reid MP. 

TV Licence 

reminder
Sir,
With budgeting a prior-
ity in winter, I am writ-
ing to remind readers 
that anyone aged 75 or 
over is eligible for a free 
TV Licence for their 
main address.

There are current-
ly more than 600 free 
TV Licences in force 
in Campbeltown. With 
more than 40,000 peo-
ple in Scotland due to 
turn 75 this year, TV Li-

censing and Age Scot-
land are reminding 
older TV Licence hold-
ers in Campbeltown 
they will be entitled 
to a free TV Licence 
on their 75th birthday.
Eligible people can reg-
ister online at www.tv-
licensing.co.uk/over75 
or by calling 0300 790 
6073. The free licence 
will cover all the equip-
ment in the property, 
meaning family or car-
ers living in the same 

Anyone aged 74 or over 
can begin planning for 
the concession imme-
diately by applying for 
a short-term licence 
which will last between 
one and 11 months.  
Applying for a free li-
cence is simple and, 
once you have one, TV 
Licensing will send a 
new licence once every 
three years, cutting down 
on excess paperwork.
The free licence is not 
granted automatical-
ly so anybody who be-
comes eligible needs 
to make sure they re-

member to apply by 
getting in touch with 
TV Licensing directly.
Customers with a free 
TV Licence are remind-
ed to contact TV Licens-
ing if there is a change 
to their name, address or 
telephone details.

Fergus Reid
TV Licens-

ing Scotland, 87 
West Regent Street, 
Glasgow,  G2 2AW.

Insurance

deadlock must 

be broken
Sir,
It is imperative that the 
government and Associ-
ation of British Insurers 

affordable insurance for 
homes that are at risk of 

The deadlock over 
subsidising insurance 

prone areas will not just 
affect people when they 

-
age.

ability to secure a mort-
gage, re-selling and ulti-
mately the value of the 
property.

Equally, without a 
clear and agreed path 
forward, the Law Soci-
ety remains unlikely to 
produce a practice note 

We strongly believe 

be part of due diligence 

for all property lawyers 
but until a replacement 
for the statement of prin-
ciples is agreed, the Law 
Society simply does not 
have enough informa-
tion to create a practice 
note.

This leaves home own-
ers in an extremely pre-
carious situation as law-
yers currently have no 
professional obligations 
with regard to obtain-

-
ports for property trans-
actions.

We can only hope 
that property owners 
take heed of the current 

and, if they are consid-
ering buying a proper-

screening report before 
committing to a pur-
chase.

Simon Boyle,
Legal director, 
Argyll Environmen-

tal.

Join us on 
facebook
www.facebook.com/
campbeltowncourier

Newsdesk
01586 
554646
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Practical help, advice and 
support for new and 
growing businesses
To find out how Business Gateway can help your 
business, contact the local office on 01546 605 459 
or visit www.bgateway.com

Supporters of the Oban Times business pages

ONE OF Campbel-
town’s most popular
nighttime hot spots has
got a new owner.

Sukanta Debnath has
taken over Whisky
Macs, a bar in the centre
of the town. He said he
plans to keep the place
the way it is with the
same furnishings, mu-
sic, drinks and atmos-
phere.

Pub grub 
However, he does in-

tend to introduce food
to the establishment,  
mainly be pub grub to
be served all day.

There will be a cur-

ry night on a Thursday
and a steak night anoth-
er evening during the
week.

While Sukanta has
never owned a pub be-
fore, he has a raft of
experience in the food
business and has worked
in bars before.

He started working in
a family friend’s pub
in Bedford where he
gained experience in the
business.

He eventually moved
into the restaurant busi-
ness, opening two Indi-
an restaurants.

‘I opened Coriander in

-
gilphead.’ he said.

branch was sold on after
six months.

He then opened a Eu-
ropean cuisine restau-
rant in Oban, which he
kept on for a while be-
fore selling on.

He said he decided to
take on Whisky Macs
‘to do something differ-
ent’.

‘It has good poten-
tial,’ he added: ‘It’s al-
ready making money,
so if you add food at the
right price it shouldn’t
go wrong.’Sukanta Debnath, the new owner of Whisky 

Macs. 08_c49whiskys01

AS AN academic partner in the University of the
Highlands and Islands, Argyll College UHI is com-
mitted to providing accessible education and train-
ing of the highest standard to support the communi-
ties and businesses of Argyll.

Nowhere is this commitment more evident than at
the college’s purpose-built Construction, Engineer-

bricklaying and carpentry and joinery apprentices
have been trained since 2007.

The existing centre accommodates up to 32 appren-
tices in these two trades and with a new engineering
workshop about to open, the range of course provi-
sion on offer is set to increase to meet demand.

The college is keen to continue building rela-
tionships with local employers to create new pro-
grammes, some of which will have an in-built
placement element, which could have the poten-
tial to lead to further study and apprenticeships in a
whole range of subject areas.

-
tion to help businesses
and individuals prepare
for winter is now avail-
able online.

The Scottish Gov-
ernment‘s national
campaign ‘Ready for
Winter’ aims to help
Scotland get ready for
severe weather.

Whether you are self-
employed or run a large
business being prepared
for severe weather can
save you a lot of trouble
if and when it arrives.

Think about how se-
vere weather may af-
fect you and your busi-

ready that suit your cir-
cumstances and are cost
effective.

Some tips include en-
suring you have appro-
priate insurance cov-

er for all aspects of
your business, talk to
staff about how severe
weather may affect your
business and how best
to avoid disruption.

Staff may be unable to
get to work - make sure
you know what to do to
keep the business go-
ing in their absence and
even consider remote

-
naly, putting together
a contingency plan on
how you would manage
if there was a power cut,
or failure of your phones
or other utilities

Whilst planning ahead
can’t stop bad weath-
er, it could make things
easier to manage if the
worst happens.

Visit www.readyscot-
land.org for more infor-
mation.

MOMENTUM behind
plans to access new
funding to rejuvenate
Opportunity Kintyre
(OK) is building.

Rejuvenating
After disbanding due

to lack of funds three
years ago, OK met in
September to look at re-

juvenating the group.
OK was set up as an

experiment in 2006 and
the group met up af-
ter a report they carried

for more localised sup-
port for people starting
a business in Kintyre,
including mentoring,

training and network-
ing.

Very impressed 
Directors met with

MSP Michael Russell
in November, who has
given his backing to the
project.

‘I am very impressed
with the vision and

achievement of Op-
portunity Kintyre and
I am keen to do what I
can to help the organi-
sation take forward its
positive agenda which
has already lead to the
establishment of new
businesses and support-
ed the creation of new

jobs,’ he said.
‘There are similar

schemes elsewhere and
by working together
with them I hope we can
jointly persuade funding
agencies to take these
opportunities.’

Chairwoman Morag
Duff and director Pame-

la Galbraith travelled to
a meeting in Blairgow-
rie with Growbiz.

Sustained
Growbiz, a similar ini-

tiative which was set up
with similar aims, has
sustained itself over the
years.

Mr Russell suggested

directors from Growbiz,
OK, himself and John
Swinney MSP should
meet in the New Year to
discuss possible ways of
accessing funding.

‘The outcome was very
positive,’ said Morag.

‘Progress is currently
being made.’

Opportunity Kintyre project may get back on track

Campbeltown night 
hot spot is under 
new ownership

Getting ready 
for winter

Argyll-based apprenticeship centre to increase 
number of courses with new engineering workshop

Supporters of the Campbeltown Courier & 
Argyllshire Advertiser business pages
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Community Noticeboard

CAMPBELTOWN Cat Rescue has 
raised £1,060.95 after holding their 
annual big fundraising event on Satur-
day morning.

The coffee morning included a large 

main source of funding for the char-
ity. 

rescue said: ‘There are three other 

ON FRIDAY night and 
Saturday, Kintyre Craft-
ers held their Christmas 
craft fair in the Argyll 

gifts and food on of-

-

Southworth 

in running

for award
SOUTHWORTH 

at the ‘Rural Oscars’.
The 2012 Countryside 

recognises businesses 
from across the country 

to the UK and Ireland 

the Village at 

against others from 
Aberdeenshire and 

has received numerous 
nominations from 

Holyrood on February 

category.
Twelve year-old Daniel Hughes, who is one of the main volunteers for 
the charity and spends much of his time looking after the cats and kit-
tens. 08_c49catrescue01

Pat McPherson, Anne Stewart and Jackie Millar at the Kintyre Craft Fair 
on Saturday. 08_c49crafts01

-

time selling them. 
-
-

tising on TV so I bought 

busy, according to Anne 

-

time there at this time of 
year. 

Table top sale
TABLES are still 

Heritage Centre next 
Saturday.

teas, coffees and home-

See advertisement for 
more details.

Campbeltown Cat Rescue 
raises £1,060 at fundraiser

New members 
show off crafts 
at festive fair

CHRISTMAS
CONCERT

Sunday 16 December 

Adults £4.00 • School age children £3.00 • Concessions £3.00

The Salvation Army
Presents

THE TOWN 
CAROL SERVICE

and Carol Harries

Kintyre Schools 
Pipe Band

COFFEE MORNING
Saturday 8th 
December

Victoria Hall, 

10.00am – 12.00 noon
Usual stalls.

KINTYRE
CARE HOME
are holding a Prize 

Bingo at Argyll 
Bowling Club 
on Tuesday 

December 11.
Eyes down at 8pm.

Campbeltown
Heritage Centre

TABLE TOP SALE
Saturday 15th December

10am – 1pm
Tables £8

To book tel 07826302007
Or just turn up.

On sale tea, coffee, 
home baking.

Also Farmers Market

Carradale Drama Club
Presents

GOLDILOCKS
By Isabella C. Rae

In Carradale Village Hall
Friday 7th December at 

7.30pm &
Saturday 8th December at 

2.30pm & 7.30pm
Adults £5 • Children £3

Argyll Voluntary Action

COMMUNITY AWARD FAIR
Saturday 8th December

2pm to 4pm
Kinloch Hall, Kinloch Road
(between Co-op & Tesco)

Prizes for Over 25 & Under 25 volunteer 
& group winners will be awarded at 

the event.
Donations will be presented through the 

Community Shop Fund.

NHASMA
Thursday 13th December
From the Ice Age to the Present: Geological &  

Landscape Evolution in Mid Argyll 
Dr. Roger Anderton

All meetings are on Thursday evenings at the Community Centre, 
Manse Brae, Lochgilphead and commence at 7.00pm

Attendance free to members, visitors £1 per head
Any queries to membership Secretary Phil Holt on 
01546 810205 or e-mail glasvaar@btinternet.com

Mid Argyll Musical Society
and Mid Argyll Youth Chorus

presents A Christmas Sing-A-Long
in Ardrishaig Public Hall

(Come Along & Join in Singing Your Favourite Christmas Songs)

M.A.L.I.’s
Something Special

Craft Fair
December 8th
Baptist Church 
Lochgilphead
10am - 2pm

Mince Pies, Coffee
Soup from 12.30pm
   Christmas Solved!

Scottish Reg Charity SCO38694

CHRISTMAS CRAFT FAIR
on Saturday 8th December 

11am - 3pm at Lochgilphead 
Community Centre

Teas, coffees and 
homebaking, face painting, 

tombola, 
Lots of ideas for that special 

Christmas Present.
In aid of the Dochas Carers 

Centre and the
Kate McGlynn Holiday Home

DALRIADA 
ACCORDION

& FIDDLE CLUB
Tues 11th December

Argyll Inn, 

Admission £5.00
PLEASE NOTE CHANGE OF DATE

Steven Osborne (piano)
6pm Wednesday 12 December
at Crear, Kilberry, by Tarbert
Medtner-Sonata romantica 

op.53 no.1
Rachmaninov-Variations on a 

Theme of Corelli
Medtner-2 Skatski op.20

Rachmaninov-Piano sonata no.2
Drinks and festive nibbles will be 
served • donations welcome on 

the night

Inveraray & District
Accordion and 

Fiddle Club
Argyll Hotel, Inveraray

Wednesday 12th December
At 8.00pm

Guest Artistes
Charlie Kirkpatrick Trio

Supporting players 
most welcome

THIS BOX 
COULD BE 

YOURS FOR 

£14.95
PLUS VAT
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Christmas 

concert
A CHRISTMAS con-
cert is to be held by Tar-
bert Music Centre next
weekend.

It will take place on
Sunday December 16 at
7.30pm in Tarbert Vil-
lage Hall. See advertise-
ment for more details.

SEVERAL tutors from
Argyll and Bute Coun-
cil’s leisure and youth
services team have com-
pleted a training course
to teach children there is
more to sport than win-
ning.

The seven tutors
took part in the Posi-
tive Coaching Scotland
course, which is de-
signed to teach valuable
life lessons and skills to
young people through
sport.

A central part of the

SADDELL and Car-
radale Parish Church
Guild held a silent auc-
tion on Saturday, De-
cember 1.

The auction took place
in the Carradale Vil-
lage Hall with funds
raised going towards
the Guild.

A huge assortment of
items were included in
the auction, such as a
foot spa, records, toys
and a Malteser delight
cake. Jams, preserves
and home baking were
available to buy, along
with homegrown vege-
tables.

Those attending were
treated to soup and
sandwiches while they
bid.

Deirdre Robertson,
one of the committee
members, said the items
were donated from peo-
ple in the village.

Speaking about the
turnout she added:
‘Considering we are a
wee village we are tick-
ing over nicely.’

As part of regular 
meetings to explore 
sites of historical 
interest, the Kintyre 
Antiquarian and Nat-
ural History Society 
recently visited ruins 
of two former farms.
The group met up on 
Sunday November 25 
to visit Lecknalarach 
and Colluska, pic-
tured, which lie north 
of Lussa Loch in 
South Kintyre. 

Voluntary Action 

awards fair
ARGYLL Voluntary
Action will hold a com-
munity award fair to-
morrow (Saturday) in
Campbeltown.

From 2pm to 4pm, the
group will be presenting
prizes for over 25 and
under 25 volunteer and
group winners.

Salvation Army 

carol service
THIS Sunday a carol
service will be held in
the centre of Campbel-
town by the Salvation
Army.

Led by Majors Elwyn
and Carol Harries, the
service will take place
in Lorne and Lowland
Church at 7pm on De-
cember 9.

Eleanor Bennett, Una Semple and Sylvia 
Irvine, who are on the Church Guild and 
organised the auction. 08_c49auction01

programme is to devel-
op double skills coach-
es, who will teach young
people the importance of
winning, but also char-
acter building life skills.  

Argyll and Bute Coun-
cil’s lead councillor for
sport, Douglas Philand,
said: ‘Sport can bring
so much to the lives of
young people and not
only when taking part.
So many of the skills
learned on the playing

playing fair, motivation

and discipline, can help
in many other areas of
life. Congratulations to
the local sports tutors
who have completed
the course already, and
I hope that this is a re-
warding experience for
all involved.’

The Double Skills
Coaches workshops will
now be offered to sports
clubs across Argyll and
Bute. For more infor-
mation, contact Nicola
Hackett, Active Schools
manager, 01369708667.

Huge choice of items  
at Guild silent auction 

Positive results from 
double skills course

GENERAL KNOWLEDGE CROSSWORD
Community 
Noticeboard

Glenbarr Abbey 
Charitable Trust

CHRISTMAS
OPEN DAYS

Sundays 2nd & 9th 
December

12.30pm to 4.00pm
Soup & teas in aid of 
Mairi Semple Fund

Music with Gus MacAlister

CHRISTMAS FAYRE
MACHRIHANISH

VILLAGE HALL
Sunday 9th December

2.00pm to 4.00pm
Stalls · Raffle

Afternoon Tea
Entry: Adults £2.00, 

Children 50p

Las
tw

eek
’s

solu
tion

I
1

N J
2

U R
3

E D
4

L
5

U C
6

I D
7

C U E R I H E

E
8

G R E G I O U S N E S S

U I U O D E

P
9

A S L
10

I P R E
11

A D E R

P A Y C A V

S
12

U R E T Y S
13

C A R C E

L U O T
14

E C

E
15

I D E R D O W N H
16

O B
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D
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19
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R
20

E E V E L
21

A C T E A L

Across
7 Deviate (6)
8 Hint at (6)
9 Harmony (4)
10 Without any missing (8)
11 From rock (7)
13 What assails one's nostrils (5)
15 Turf (5)
17 Underwater bloodsucker... (7)
20 ...bug (8)
21 Bounce back (4)
23 One who pays (6)
24 What is to occur (6)

Down
1 Not close (4)
2 A devine revelation (6)
3 Comprised of somewhat independent coll

(7)
4 Avalanche (5)
5 Nasty (6)
6 Show of appreciation (8)
12 Deep down (8)
14 Leave (7)
16 Devastated (6)
18 Fast (6)
19 Irritated (5)
22 Where you are (4)

THIS WEEK AT A GLANCE
Synopsis: Skyfall. Bond’s mission is to keep a computer drive 
that has a list of British agents from being used against them. 
He chases the man who has it and they have a brawl on top 
of a train. Eve, an agent sent to assist Bond has them in her 
cross hairs but hesitates to take the shot because she might 
hit Bond but M orders her to take it. She does, and hits Bond 
who falls into the river and is believed to be dead.

Doors open thirty minutes before showing
Audio Reinforcement Available

All programmes subject to change without prior notice
Telephone Bookings 01586 553899

CINEMA CLOSED ON FRIDAY

Saturday 8 December for 6 days at 8pm

SKYFALL (12A)
Daniel Craig, Judi Dench, Javier Bardem and Ralph Fiennes 

Please note children under the age of 12 must be accompanied by an adult of 18 years or over

www.weepictures.co.uk

Coming Next. Saturday 15 December for 6 days at 8pm

Twilight Saga: 
Breaking Dawn Pt2 (12A)

The epic finale that will live forever
Kristen Stewart, Robert Pattinson, Taylor Lautner and Peter Facinelli
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GRADUATION

WEDDINGS

ROBIN was born and 
brought up in Campbel-
town and shared a very 
happy childhood with 
his siblings Campbell 
and Jennifer.

and at school expressed 
a desire to go to art col-
lege but left school at 16 
to enter the family gro-
cery business founded 
in 1906 by his grandfa-
ther, Hector McIlchere.

The business expanded 
with shops in Campbel-
town, Tarbert and Loch-
gilphead.

They also developed a 
bakery using old family 
recipes. Robin loved es-

and travelling all around 
his beloved Kintyre. 

Robin and his broth-

An Appreciation
Robin McIlchere:
businessman and artist,
1945-2012

er opened the Golden 
Grain Bakery and went 
on to develop an ex-
port market, particularly 
for shortbread and me-
ringues. Robin became 
sales and marketing di-
rector and demonstrated 

and presentation of their 
products. They became 
a major local employ-
er but the business went 
into liquidation in 1982.

Robin returned to the 
Main Street shop and 
the bakery returned to 
Longrow. He developed 
confectionery skills, 
which were apparent in 
the admired wedding 
and celebration cakes.

Always looking for a 
new challenge he devel-
oped a business based 

in Brussels importing 
whisky and Scottish 
seafood into the Europe-
an market.

He was diagnosed in 
2000 with Alpha-1, an-

condition causing pre-
mature lung aging. He 
was assessed for a lung 
transplant but decided 
the risks were too high 
and went on to survive a 
further 12 years. 

As a founder member 
and secretary of Camp-
beltown Sailing Club 
he was instrumental 
in establishing contact 
and arranging regattas 
with Cushendall Sail-
ing Club. This alliance 
across the North Chan-
nel continues to this day 
with annual visits and 

Robin was well-known 
for his practical jokes. 
He and a friend caused 
havoc when disguised as 

two elderly women they 
gate crashed the wom-
en’s guild social evening 

bags with a selection of 
cakes and sandwiches 
from the top table. 

He started painting in 
2001 in a studio (shed) 
in the garden. He quick-
ly developed his own 
style, especially after 
moving from watercol-
ours to oils. His subjects 
were usually scenes of 
Kintyre.

In the last few years he 
painted under the name 
of ROLAMI (Robin 
Lang McIlchere) exhib-
iting at various Kintyre 
art shows and the Arch-
way Gallery. It is esti-
mated Robin produced 
about 300 paintings.

Robin was a family 
man and happiest when 
surrounded by Irene and 
his ‘girls’, whom he 
adored.

All three girls share 
Robin’s mischievous 
sense of humour. He 
was immensely proud of 
his daughters’ achieve-
ments.

He coped with his long 
illness with good hu-
mour and courage and 
always maintained an 
interest in others. He fre-
quently escaped into his 
memories and his paint-
ings were a place to lose 
himself from the reality 
of his progressive con-
dition.

A bright white star, 
with known space co-
ordinates, in a con-
stellation in the Milky 

named after him, ‘Wee 
Robbie’.

Robin died in his 68th 
year and is survived 
by his wife Irene and 
daughters Jilly, Louise 
and Jane.

Jim Leask 

MILLAR - ARTHUR

On the 25th August 2012 at the 
University Chapel, Glasgow,

Dr. Eoghan R. A., son of Robert 
and Barbara, Lochgilphead 

and
Dr. Laura Margaret, daughter 

of Michael and Pearl, 
Braidwood.

A memorable occasion and a 
very happy celebration for both 

families and friends. 

Barnett – Walker
Robert and Rebecca married on 1st 

September 2012 at St. Columba’s Chapel, 
Poltalloch Estate, Kilmartin. 

A fantastic day!

THE CAMPBELTOWN 
CHIROPODY PRACTICE 

T: 01586 551293 
Gift vouchers available

Nicola Holt - All types of foot problems treated 
D.Pod.M., M.Ch.S. HPC Registered.

Ground Floor, The Hazelburn Business Park, 
Millknowe, Campbeltown.  E: us@daveandnicola.co.uk

Susanna Angus recently graduated from Elmwood 
College, Fife, with an HNC in Early Education and 

Childcare.  She was a pupil at Campbeltown Grammar 
School and is the youngest daughter of Rod and Niccy

Angus of the Scottish Owl Centre and granddaughter of 
the late Col and Mrs Angus of Kilchrist Castle.  Susanna 

now works at 1st Steps Day Nursery in Oban.
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CARERS in Argyll and

from a grant of £21,000
from the Scottish Gov-
ernment’s Creative
Breaks programme.

Argyll and Bute Car-
ers’ Network has re-
cently been awarded the
money to provide short
breaks for unpaid, fam-
ily carers.

A short break could
take the form of a week-
end or few days away ei-
ther with or without the
person they care for.

A SCOTTISH Government in-

which reveal Scotland’s tourism
industry will not be ‘adversely
affected’ by wind farms.

An inquiry into the Scottish
Government’s renewable ener-
gy targets was held in the par-
liament in April. It heard from

as Donald Trump.
A report on the inquiry, pub-

lished by the cross-party Econ-
omy, Energy and Tourism Com-
mittee stated: ‘While some
strongly held localised and an-
ecdotal opinion exists, the com-
mittee has seen no empirical ev-

idence which demonstrates that
the tourism industry in Scotland
will be adversely affected by
the wider deployment of renew-
able energy projects, particular-
ly onshore and offshore wind.’

Tourism organisation, Vis-
itScotland also carried out a sur-
vey which reports 80 per cent

of UK visitors would not be de-
terred by wind farms.

Developers are also turning
wind farms into tourist attrac-
tions, with one site, at Whitelee,
south of Glasgow, becoming
a tourist attraction in its own
right, according to the report.

CAMPBELTOWN’S
Shopper-Aide service
has done shopping to the
sum of £1,856.53 during
the last three months.

The volunteer service
is steadily growing as
more people who are
housebound sign up to
get their shopping done
and more volunteers get
involved.

The volunteers shop,
deliver goods and help
around the home.

Shopper-aideisholding

AN EDWARDIAN tea
afternoon marked the
end of the centenary
year of the local branch
of British Red Cross.

The event, which was
stowed most of the after-
noon with locals, raised
more than £1,000 which
will go towards the Red
Cross’s mini bus last
weekend.

Afterwards, direc-
tor of the West of Scot-
land fundraising branch,
Marie Hayes praised the
group on its fundraising
efforts throughout this
centenary year.

In acknowledgement
Marie presented the

Centre organiser Anne Cousin, second right, presented Jennifer 
McKerral, Isobel Campbell and Jean Armour with flowers to mark 
their retiral. 20_c48red01

The Kintyre branch of British Red Cross drew its fundraising for its 
centenary year to a close with an Edwardian Tea Party. 20_c48red02

of commendation for
meritorious service to
the British Red Cross.

Three ladies, who be-
tween them have ac-
crued more than 100
years of fundraising for
the British Red Cross,
were presented with cer-

mark their retirement.
They were Jennifer

McKerral, Jean Armour
and Isobel Campbell.

Anne Cousin, cen-
tre organiser for the lo-
cal branch, thanked the
people of Kintyre for
their generous support
throughout the year.

Victorian tea marks end of Red Cross 
centenary year celebrations

No evidence wind farms will adversely affect tourism 

a Christmas Prize Draw
for a hamper containing
goods donated by Tesco
and Co-op.

Tickets can be bought
at the shop on Longrow
and the draw takes
places on December 21.  

Volunteer
They urge anyone who

would like to volunteer
to come forward and
if anyone knows of
someone who could

to let them know.

This could be to relax,
to spend time with fam-
ily or to attend special
events.

The Carers’ Network
will also fund a small
number of longer breaks,
up to a week’s holiday.

If you are a carer who

break from caring, an
application form can be
downloaded from www.
abcn.org.uk, by email-
ing tricia.carers@hot-
mail.co.uk or by tele-
phoning 07788 501426.

Council to pay company to 
throw away old computers
THOUSANDS of pieces of
computer equipment are to
be disposed of over the next
three years by Argyll and Bute
Council.

The authority has issued a
tender inviting companies to
quote for a three-year contract
to dispose of between 1,500 and
1,800 devices per year.

It includes personal computers,
laptops, servers, data switches
and uninterruptable power

supplies from Helensburgh,
Dunoon, Rothesay, Oban,
Lochgilphead, Tarbert and
Campbeltown.

But computer specialists
have questioned the council’s
policy in disposing of this
equipment. One IT manager

to take the equipment away the
council should be looking at
companies that would pay for
the equipment.

‘Requirements could still be
put in place for the disposal of
sensitive data but the hardware
contains valuable precious

‘The equipment could even
be refurbished and sold on or
even better, donated to local
charities.’

A council spokeswoman said:
‘The council has issued a tender
for disposal of IT equipment,
and as such, some of the

matters raised are commercially

in progress. The tender process
will ensure that the council
disposes of its equipment in the
best value method.

‘The council has on a number
of occasions donated redundant
PCs to local charities, most
recently to Bute FM, and will
continue to do so when this is
appropriate and dependent on
resources.’

Volunteer shopper 
service goes from 
strength to strength

Argyll carers in 
line for boost

Join us on facebook
www.facebook.com/campbeltowncourier
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GLENSIDE TRACTORS LTD  
Main dealers for Kverneland , Claas, 

Case-IH & Case Construction

Millknowe Garage, Campbeltown, PA28 6NJ
Tel: 01586 553624  Email: glensidetractors@btconnect.com Website: www.glensidetractors.co.uk

Alex Samborek has been at the helm since the start.
The firm has a highly skilled workforce with years of experience in all the plumbing and heating disciplines.
Our workmanship is guaranteed and you can always be assured of friendly, tidy workmen.
We are GAS SAFE & OFTEC Registered and install all types of Wet System, oil, Gas or Electric and now involved in 
the installation of Ground Source and Air Source Heat Pumps.
We run “small works” division dealing on a daily basis with plumbing in washing machines, dishwashers, dripping 
taps, repairing faulty showers, water escaping through ceilings, even blocked drains.
A fully qualified heating engineer for both private and commercial properties deals with boiler breakdowns, boiler 
and cooker servicing in both oil  and gas (LPG) plus carrying out gas safety checks for Land Lord Certificates 
(LPG).
Over the years we have plumbed or heated many houses, private and public, big and small all over Argyll, with 
Samborek you can be sure you are in safe hands

Serving Argyll since 1975

Our workmanship is guaranteed… you can be sure you are in safe hands

Samborek,Unit 5, 
Lochgilphead, PA31 8RR.  

Tel: 01546 603158
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Photo of 
the Year 
competition

AMATEUR photographers across the West Highlands and 
Islands are being urged to get snapping with the launch 

of Wyvex Media’s Photo of the Year competition.

We are looking for photographs that sum up why 
this part of the world is your favourite.

It can be anything, from your favourite place or activity to a 
picturesque sunset or local wildlife.

Entries will be accepted until the end of January, so there is 
plenty of time to get out and about to grab that winning image.

Each week, we’ll run a selection of the best photographs and 
even if you’re not taking part, you can vote for your favourite.

The most popular photographs stand a chance of 
winning fantastic prizes in the Photo of the Year 

People’s Vote and our judges’ Grand Prize categories.  
To enter, log on to www.obantimes.co.uk/poy or send a CD of 
your images to Wyvex Media, Photo of the Year, Lochavullin 

Industrial Estate, Crannog Lane, PA34 4HB.

Terms and conditions: Editor’s decision is final.  Competition is for amateur photographers only.  The winner must be willing to take 
part in publicity. Photographs not of a high enough resolution to appear in print will be disqualified. By submitting to the competition, 
including but not limited to digital video and images, mobile text messages, blogging, message boards, emails and audio submissions, 
you automatically grant Wyvex Media the royalty-free, perpetual, irrevocable, exclusive right and license to use, reproduce, modify, edit, 
adapt, publish, translate, create derivative works from, distribute, perform and display such material (in whole or part) worldwide and/or 
to incorporate it in other works in any form, media, or technology now known or later developed for the full term of any rights that may 
exist in such content. Prizes are as stated, no cash alternative.  Employees of Wyvex Media and their immediate family are prohibited from 
entering. Text votes cost £1 plus one message at standard network rate.

WHITEHOUSE ISLAY

Ciara’s lifesaving 

journey
AN INSPIRATIONAL 

Trees and 

Lottery tickets

Dinner date
THE LARGIESIDE 

Christmas 

tabletop sale

Bingo night for 

hall funds

Travel in the 

spotlight

Fire fighters run 

festive postCake expert 

shares tips at 

SWRI meeting

CLACHAN

TAYINLOAN

CARRADALE

GLENBARR

BELLOCHANTUY

LARGIESIDE

Ciara Caskie Allan.

SOUTHEND

Young farmers invited along to 

SWRI member’s night

C. Hodge Fencing trading as 
Argyll Wood fuels

www.hodgefencing.co.uk
Tel: 01631 563271

WOOD BRIQUETTES
EFFICIENT, ECONOMICAL HEAT

EASY TO STORE AND LIGHT
CLEAN, SIMPLE AND QUICK

FOR STOVES AND FIRES
WOOD PELLETS ALSO AVAILABLE

WE DELIVER OR YOU COLLECT
SEE WEBSITE FOR MORE 

INFORMATION
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Why not try our delicious home cooked 
Winter Warmers menu – 2 dine for £11.99
This offer applies to any day of the week – evenings only!
We are also taking bookings for Christmas parties – lunches or dinners – please contact us 
for a menu. Please book in advance. 

Lochgair Hotel
Lochgair, Near Lochgilphead, 
Argyll, PA31 8SA
Tel: 01546 886333  Fax: 01546 886217
www.lochgairhotel.com
rooms@lochgairhotel.com

SCOTLAND has an unsurpassed larder, which 
makes the festive time of year a perfect excuse 
for all the foodies among you to delve into the 
best produce our country has to offer.
From small artisan companies to larger produc-
ers, whether you shop in a supermarket or your 
local farmer’s market it is easy to find good qual-
ity food that will delight your family and friends 
this Christmas.
Festive food and drink isn’t just about Christmas 
day, the whole season is filled with merriment. 
Stock up on some good malt whiskies, why not 
try those that are locally produced? At least if 
you burn the dinner nobody will notice.
Head to a farmer’s market, there are often extra 
ones held at this time of year and you might just 
come across some delights you wouldn’t get in 
the shops. Markets are also a great place to pick 
up fantastic fresh veg, just what you need to go 
with a roast.
This is also an opportunity to support Scottish 
farmers – buy meats marked with the labels, 
Scotch Beef, Scotch Lamb and Specially Selected 
Pork – these guarantee 100 per cent Scottish 
origin and a high standard of animal welfare.
Don’t forget to order your turkey for the big day. 
Your local butcher will be more than happy to 
cater for your requirements.
But it isn’t all about poultry, the west of Scotland 
has some fantastic fresh seafood on offer – even 
at this time of year. Try serving some locally pro-
duced mussels, scallops or oysters as a starter.
Handmade chocolates can be a nice neat little 
dessert when you’ve indulged just that bit too 
much on the main course, head down your local 
high street and see what delights you can find.
Of course eating at home leaves someone with 
the unenviable task of doing the dishes – why not 
take the stress out of festive food and enjoy din-
ing out in one of the wonderful restaurants Argyll 
has to offer.
Food can even help with gift ideas – why not treat 
someone you care about to a fantastic food and 
drink filled hamper – even better, if you deliver it 
in person they might share!
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98 CASE IH 4230 4WD C/W LOADER
92 CASE IH 895L 4WD C/W LOADER

ZETOR 5245 FWD
RENAULT 70/14 4WD

KUBOTA 151 DIGGER C/W BLADE & 3 BUCKETS
MF 350 FWD C/W LOADER
MF 360 FWD C/W LOADER

2008 CASE IH MAXXUM 140 X4 LINE
2007 MF 6480 4WD

ALL TRACTORS FROM 1965 TO 2012 WANTED-
PAYMENT RIGHT AWAY

02 ISUZU DENVER DOUBLE CAB PICK-UP, 
11 MONTHS MOT 85K MILES, VERY CLEAN, 

EX SOUTH OF ENGLAND-NO RUST

Visit our store for the latest in stylish, comfortable and practical 
country clothing and footwear for men, women and children 

from leading brands including

Step out in style!

Harbro Country Stores 
Annat, Corpach Tel 01397 772434 (Mon-Fri 9am- 5pm / Sat 9am - 12pm)

Site 14, Kilmory Ind. Est., Lochgilphead Tel 01546 603804 (Mon - Fri 8am - 5pm)
www.harbrocountrystores.co.uk

courier farming To advertise on this page contact Catherine Reid 
01586 554646 creid@campbeltowncourier.co.uk

UNITED Auctions held 
its annual Christmas 
sale of all classes cattle 
at Islay Auction Mart.  

A catalogued entry of 
631 head of all classes 
sold to a strong ringside 
of mainland buyers.

Bullocks sold to a top 
of £1,045 for Limousin 
crosses from Uisken-
tuie and to 238pence 
per kilo, also Limousin 
crosses from Kintra.

Heifers sold to a top 
of £935 for Limousin 
crosses from Uiskentuie 
whilst a pen of 10 Lim-
ousin crosses from Kil-
bride led the top call per 
kilo at 220pence.

The bullocks sold to 
average £613 per head 
or 196pence per kilo and 
heifers averaged £507 
per head or 182pence 
per kilo.

In general, most of the 
annual consignments 
were lighter on the year 
by around 20/40 kilos. 
Breeding cattle met with 
a sound trade with most 
lots remaining on the is-
land.

Kintra    
bullocks sell 
to 238pence 
per kilo

ISLAY United 

Auctions
Bullocks
Aberdeen Angus X: 
£985 and £780(3) – 
Uiskentuie  £745(5) – 
Scarrabus  £695(7) – 
Octomore.
Charolais X: £855, 
£825(4) and £675(2) – 
Brybruich.
LimousinX: £1045, 
£1000(3), £945(3) and 
£875(9) – Uiskentuie  
£845(2) – Ballychatrig-
an £815 – Uiskentuie(7) 
and Kilchiaran  £805(3) 
– Uiskentuie  £795 – 
Kilchiaran  £775 – Car-
rabus  £745 – Pairc A 
Chlassan  £740(3) – 
Uiskentuie  £730 – Car-
rabus  £725 – Bally-
chattrigan(2) and Pairc 
A Chlassan  £715(2) – 
Ballychattrigan  £705 – 
Kilchiaran and Kilbride  
£700(8) –  Knocklear-

ach  £685(3) – Cladville  
£670 – Carrabus.
Simmental X: £875 – 
Uiskentuie  £820(3), 
£805(4) and £750(3) – 
Corrary  £695 – Island  
£685 – Cladville.
Heifers
Aberdeen Angus X: 
£625 – Kelsay
Charolais X: £795 – 
Uiskentuie  £715(2) and 
£690(5) – Brybruich.
LimousinX: £935(2), 
£855(3), £765(6) and 
£755(4) – Uiskentu-
ie  £755 – Kilchiaran  
£685(2) – Dunlossit 
Knocklearach.
Simmental X: £675 – Is-
land.
Prices per kilo
Bullocks
Aberdeen Angus X: 
219p(18) and 206p(10) 
– Scarrabus.
Charolais X: 233p – 

and Knocklearach(6)  
221p(2) and 207p(2) – 

Brybruich  201p(7) – 
Knocklearach  200p – 
Brybruich.
LimousinX: 238p(4) – 
Kintra  237p – Kilbride  

– Woodend  229p(5) –
Kintra  228p – Kilbride  
227p(4) – Woodend  
224p – Knocklearach(2) 
and Glenegedale Lotts(I 

-
nachmore  219p – Kin-
tra(3) and Smaladh(2)  
218 –  Knocklearach(4) 
and Smaladh(2)  217p(4) 
– Smaladh  216p(11) – 

Ballychattrigan(2) and 
Neriby(6)  214p – Kin-
tra  213p – Knocklear-
ach  211p(5) – Neriby  
210p(3) – Uiskentuie  
208p(2) – Ballychrig-

-
more  204p – Uisken-
tuie(7), Woodend(2) 
and Pairc A Chlassan  
203p – Carrabus, Bal-

lytarsin, Cladville(3) 
and Neriby(2)  202p – 
Carrabus,Uiskentuie(2) 
and Pairc A Chlas-
san(4).
Simmental X: 203p – 
Corrary(3) and Cladville  
202p(4) – Corrary.
Heifers
Aberdeen Angus X: 
202p – Calumkill.
Charolais X: 219p(6) – 

Knocklearach  204p(5) 
–Brybruich  202p(2) – 
Calumkill.
LimousinX: 220p(10) – 
Kilbride  215p(2) and 
210p(8) – Knocklear-
ach  207p – Kintra(5) 
and Knocklearach(2)  
201p Kilbride(18) and 
Knocklearach(2).
In-calf cows
£980, £960, £940, 

-
more  £900 – Scarra-
bus  £880,£840(2),£820 

Market report

company, Mint Energy, 
held an open day at a 
farm just outside Camp-
beltown.

The company invit-
ed farmers in the area 
on Tuesday to come 
and see the advantages 
of wind turbines which 
it has installed at Drum 
Farm, Kilkenzie.

The company was in-
volved in the wind tur-
bine project at Drum 
Farm from the begin-

ning until its completion 
in January.

Magnus Bell, who 
works for the company 
said Kintyre was an ide-
al place for small wind 
turbine projects. ‘There 
are a lot of farms and a 
lot of wind,’ he said. 

According to Magnus, 
renewable energy is a 
very sustainable way 
of running dairy farms, 
which use a lot of elec-
tricity. Any excess elec-
tricity goes into the na-

tional grid, giving the 
farmer an additional in-
come source. 

He added: ‘This open 
day is to give farmers in 
Kintyre an opportunity 
to see how an installa-
tion works. 

‘Once they have seen 
it in operation it’s easi-
er to visualise it on their 
own farm.’

Mint Energy has been 
involved in building 
around 250 wind tur-
bines across Scotland. 

Magnus Bell and Marc Haggart of Mint Energy, with some of the farm-
ers who came to the open day at Drum Farm. 08_c49mintenergy01

Energy company hosts 
farm open day at Drum

MULL of Kintyre ched-
dar has once again 
picked up titles at the 
World Cheese Awards.

The cheese, produced 
at Campbeltown Cream-
ery picked up two sil-
ver awards – one for 
the mature cheddar and 
the other for the vintage 
cheddar.

For more 20 years the 
World Cheese Awards 
has been bringing to-
gether buyers and sell-
ers from the dairy indus-
try worldwide. 

It’s the largest cheese 
competition in the 
world, attracting more 
than 2,500 entries in 
2010 from 34 countries 
and judged by more 
than 200 expert buyers 
from every corner of the 
globe.

This year’s event took 
place in Birmingham 
at the BBC Good Food 
Show on November 28.

THE next Kintyre Mon-
itor Farm meeting at-
Glenbarr Farms will be 
on Wednesday Decem-
ber 19. Succession plan-
ning for family farms 
will be up for discussion 
at the evening meeting.

Farmers will learn 
about the best route to 
pass on their farms to 
the next generation.

Double silver for 

‘Mull’ cheese

Monitor farm



courier farming To advertise on this page contact Catherine Reid 
01586 554646 creid@campbeltowncourier.co.uk

CAMPBELTOWN COURIER, Friday 7 December 2012 www.campbeltowncourier.co.uk FARMING 19

COVENTRYfor FENCING

TIMBER DIRECT FROM OUR SAWMILL
Depots throughout Scotland  •  Delivery available

For a competitive quote please call 01631 566866

Scotland’s No. 1
WIRE, STOCK FENCING, 
BARBED, HIGH TENSILE, 
MILD STEEL BEST PRICES

Tel: 01586 550066 / 550077  Fax: 01586 550088
109 - 119 Longrow, Campbeltown, Argyll PA28 6EX

Jim Martin 
Supplies

Large selection of workwear/clothing, 
hand tools & power tools and 

much more.

wanted
All classes cattle and 
sheep including calf, 
cows and bulls, also 
in calf dairy heifers 

required, also whole 
herds of dairy cow. 

Payment on collection.
Contact Tom Holmes 

07808 662400

£3,500 + VAT

12ft, 2 axle below. 
Cattle/Sheep gates. 

Brakes and lights just 
been serviced. Very 
good condition. A. 
Smith, Invergarry.

Telephone: 
01809 501260

IFOR WILLIAMS 
LIVESTOCK 
TRAILER

NEW
Valtra A93H 101hp 12x12 power-shuttle c/w loader......................................................................£35,299+VAT
Kioti RX60 16x16 synchro shuttle 60hp 4wd c/w loader .................................................................£24,189+VAT
Kioti DK551 55hp 4wd 12x12 shuttle c/w loader............................................................................£18,995+VAT
Polaris 550XP Demo ATV 40hp 4x4..................................................................................................£5,199+VAT
Polaris Ranger 400 2 seat 4x4 ATV from..........................................................................................£6,699+VAT
Polaris Ranger Diesel, 3 seats and hard cab with doors.................................................................£11,998+VAT

USED
Valtra N91 101hp power-shuttle, Valtra 45 loader 2008 model ....................................................£28,988+VAT
Zetor Proxima 7441 78hp, 1500kg loader, 2400hrs 2006 model...................................................£16,495+VAT
Zetor Super 7341 84hp, 1200kg loader, 3500hrs 2003 model.......................................................£11,995+VAT
Zetor Super 5341 70hp 4wd 1500hrs 2001 model .........................................................................£10,995+VAT
Case-IH 695 stockman 4wd c/w loader, 1340hrs 1993 model ........................................................£11,995+VAT
New Holland 5635 70hp 4wd c/w Trima loader 1997 model .........................................................£13,495+VAT
Carraro TC8400 60hp 4wd Alpine tractor 600hrs, 2007 model ........................................................£9,995+VAT

Strathpeffer Road, Dingwall, IV15 9QF
Tel: 01349 867521 • Fax: 01349 866738 • Parts 01349 867210 • Sales Mob: 07775 584565

Email: sales@mclarentractors.co.uk

Please check out our website for used machinery offers:
www.mclarentractors.co.uk

KINTYRE and District
Ayrshire Breeders Club
held its annual heif-
er competition on No-

shown to a very high
standard for the judge
John Gilmour of Hume-
ston Maybole to place in
order.

There was a good turn-
out of spectators follow-
ing the event through-
out the day and in the
evening before dinner at
the Ugadale Hotel, the
prize-giving was held.

Sally Chute presented
the prizes to the winners
as follows:
Parkers Cup for Heifer
Team:
1 Willie Ralston, East
Drumlemble,
2 J and M Barr,
Clochkeil,
3 Thomas Cameron,
Gartvaigh.
Kintyre Farmers Cup for
Individual Heifer:
1 J and M Barr,
2 Willie Ralston,
3 Archie Millar, Bally-
gregan.
James and Sons Quaich
for Progeny Group:
1 J and M Barr,
2 Willie Ralston,
3 Thomas Cameron.
Mother and Daughter
Quaich:
1 Archie Millar,
2 Thomas Cameron,
3 J and M Barr.
John Carr Memorial
Tray for Bullerfat and
Protein:
1 Willie Ralston,
2 Archie Millar.

Ayrshire 
breeders 
hold 
annual 
heifer 
competition

Some of the heifers getting ready to be judged at Gartvaigh Farm. 
20_c49ayrshire06

Judge John Gilmour runs his eye over the heifers at Ormsary Farm. 
20_c49ayrshire02

Left: - Thomas 
Cameron’s heifers 
at Gartvaigh Farm. 
20_c49ayrshire03
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2007 LANDROVER DEFENDER
110 HARD TOP

£11,400 inc VAT.

Tax and MOT for 6 months.  38000 miles on light duties 
round an estate.  Good condition inside and out. Cairndow, Argyll.

Phone Glyn 07876 072656 or 
email info@ardkinglas.com

MOT till March, 
New 200 TDi 

gearbox,
full wax oil.

Telephone 
07921004480

110
DEFENDER
87 C REG

VOLVO 2001 
S40

£650

1.6 45 miles per gallon, 
MOT – Good condition 85,000 miles

Tel: 01770 700371 (from 5-6pm) Arran

WANTED

All types of 
4 x 4 vehicles, 
Landrovers,

Toyotas, Daihatsus,
any 4 x 4, also 

considered non-
runners or MOT 

failures.
 Telephone 

01250 884306 
or mobile 

07885 203020.

Heavy duty flat 
Ford tipping 

trailer, in good 
condition.

Telephone: 
01852 316244 

evenings

HEAVY DUTY 
TIPPING
DUMP

TRAILER

FORD FIESTA ZETEC
CLIMATE 1.4 TDCI

£3950 o.n.o.

2007(57), panther black metallic, tech. pack, quick clear wind-
screen, privacy glass, 12 months MOT, 12 months road tax, full 

service history.

Tel: 01586 553804

£2550 o.n.o.

06 Plate
11 months MOT, 3 months Tax

60+ miles per gallon

Telephone: 
01546 602134

VAUXHALL VECTRA 
1.9SRI 150 DIESEL

QUADZILLA RAM 100 KIDS
QUAD FORWARD AND REVERSE

£1200

Brand new with manufacturer’s warranty.

Tel: 01631 720380

SAMPLE IMAGE

£1250 ovno

FORD MONDEO
GHIA 20TDCI

2003 Mondeo, 1 year MOT, 6 
months Tax,

Black in colour, leather inte-
rior, 6 disc multichanger,
120,000 miles from new, 

service history, 
great car, very good on fuel.

Telephone: 
07798599321

£6,000 o.n.o.

VOLVO V70 
DS  ‘06

40,000 miles, F.S.H.
Towbar,

one owner

Telephone: 
01546 600045

£19, 995 OFFERS

MITSUBISHI
ASX

“BLACK” 1.8D 2012 (12 plate)
Fully loaded, sat nav, blue-

tooth, reversing camera
Black alloys, leather, phone, 

ipod connection
11,000 miles, warranty

Telephone: 
07553 988382

VAUXHALL VECTRA SRI
2.2 DIRECT

£2,500 ono

2004, Only 31,000 miles, Service history and recent service
Tax march, Mot Feb, A very clean and reliable car!

Tel: 07748947001

2010 MALAGUTI
GRIZZLY

£500 ono

50cc kids dirt bike
Excellent Condition, hardly used

Accessories available also

Tel: 01770 860529 / 07795 548205

£2,600 o.v.n.o

TOYOTA 
RAV4

2.0 Petrol
99,000miles, 52 Plate

MOT Mar 2013 & Tax Feb 
2013

Excellent Condition for Year

Telephone: 
07554 113444

2005 MITSUBISHI L200
4X4 DOUBLE CAB

£3950

2.5 diesel six months Mot & Tax.
Two previous owners good condition any inspection welcome.

Tel: 01586 552283 or 07876614456

£350

1999 RENAULT
KANGOO RXE

13900cc, runs well, 
£350 as is including 
tax and insurance till 

August 2013

Telephone: 
01852
500764

DIGGER AND
TELEHANDLER 

WANTED

for self build ,digger 
must be in good order 
5-10 tonne please call 

with details

Telephone: 
07740554505

EX MOBILITY VEHICLE
FIAT DOBLO 1.9 TDi

£6500

Gleneagles Conversion with ramps to wheelchair
Immaculate condition only 13,000 miles 

MOT & Tax, 07 plate.

Tel: 01770 830659 or 07769-974-659 / 
07717-751-939

INVACARE COMET
MOBILITY SCOOTER

£950

3 years old, excellent condition.
Complete with charger and many extras.

Tel: 01770 830659 or 07769 974659/ 
07717 751939

WANTED

Any 4 x 4 vehicle, Landrover, Toyota, 
Mitsubishi etc. High mileage, non runners 

or MOT failure considered. Will travel.

Telephone: 
07864 035750

FORD CONNECT

’03 Reg
MOT till May ‘13

Telephone: 01546 603158

£1,000

WANTED

4x4 any type, year, condition, 
also commercial van or pick up, 

will pay cash and collect.

Telephone: 07832 008156
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West Coast
property
service
www.westcoastpropertyguide.co.uk

TO LET

Three bedroom 

Tel: 07776 175038 
for details.

TO LET
TARBERT

Spacious 2 bed 
maisonette,

unfurnished, views 
over harbour,

£450 pm + Council 
Tax

Refs required.
Tel 01546 602884

ARGYLL & BUTE COUNCIL’S THIRD SECTOR 
GRANTS 2013/14
Application forms for grants to third sector organisations for 2013/14 are now available at 
local area community learning offices. They can also be accessed using the following link: 
www.argyll-bute.gov.uk/council-and-government/third-sector-grants

Closing date for applications is 1 February 2013.
For further information please phone 01546 604189 or email communitydevelopment@argyll-bute.gov.uk

PLANNING
These applications listed below together with other related documents may be inspected between 09:00 - 17:00hrs 
Monday to Friday at 67 Chalmers Street Ardrishaig PA30 8DX, at the alternative locations detailed below or by logging 
on to the Council’s website at www.argyll-bute.gov.uk. Written comments for the following list of applications should 
be made to the above address within 21 days of this advert. Please quote the reference number in any correspondence.

TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT PROCEDURE 
(SCOTLAND) REGULATIONS 2008 REGULATION 20(1) ADVERT STATEMENT

Refval Proposal Site Address Location Of Plans

12/02588/PPP Site for the erection of dwellinghouse 
and installation of septic tank 

Land South West Of
Alder House
Kilmichael Glassary
Lochgilphead
Argyll And Bute PA31 8QA

Ardrishaig Area Office

TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING (SCOTLAND) ACT 1997 (AS AMENDED), 
RELATED PLANNING (LISTED BUILDINGS AND CONSERVATION AREAS)
(SCOTLAND) ACT 1997

Refval Proposal Site Address Location Of Plans

12/02577/LIB Installation of access ramp 27 Argyll Street
Campbeltown 
Argyll And Bute
PA28 6AZ

Burnet Building St John 
St Campbeltown

12/02634/PP Alterations to roof and formation 
of balcony (renewal of planning 
permission 07/01564/DET)

Seaview Pier Road
Tarbert
Argyll And Bute

Sub Post Office Tarbert

Argyll and Bute council encourages planning applications to be made on-line through The Scottish Government website:
https://eplanning.scotland.gov.uk 
The Council maintain a Register of planning applications which can be viewed during normal office hours at Planning 
and Regulatory Services, Whitegates Office Whitegates Road Lochgilphead PA31 8SY. 
A weekly list of applications can be viewed at the above address and at all Council Libraries.
Any letter of representation the Council receives is considered a public document and will be published on our website. 
Anonymous or marked confidential correspondence will not be considered.

COUNCILLOR SURGERY
Councillor John Semple (E.W.1 South Kintyre)
Councillor John Semple (E.W.1 South Kintyre) will be holding a drop in surgery in Campbeltown Town Hall on Monday 
10th December from 6.30pm to 7.30pm.
No appointments necessary. Councillor Semple can also be contacted by email – john.semple@argyll-bute.gov.uk and 
by phone 01586 553765.

To find out more about living and
working in argyll & bute visit us @

www.argyll-bute.gov.uk

Kilmory 
Camanachd

AGM
Monday 10th 

December, 
8pm

Lodge Loch Fyne,  
Lochgilphead
All Welcome

Martin
would like to congratulate

LORNE, 
JONATHAN, 

FRASER, 
MARK & 

ROSS.
who passed their driving test

Pass with

Tel: 0787 949 5010

MCDOUGALL -  
CARSON
Grant (West 

Tarbert) and Glenda 
(Scotstoun)

were married on 
November 28th 2012 

in
New York. 

Both families are 
delighted.

ARCHIE
MCKELLAR

BOOKMAKERS
Lochgilphead,

which closed on 
Saturday, 

would like to thank 
the people of 
Lochgilphead

 for their loyal custom 
for almost 20 years.

It is much 
appreciated.

CAMPBELTOWN 
CAT RESCUE

Would like to thank 
everyone for their 

support at the annual 
coffee morning on 

1.12.12, this event raised 
£1060.95.

Thanks also to all those 
donating cat food via 

our drop off boxes in the 
Coop and Tesco stores.
Merry Christmas and 
Happy New Year to 

one and all.

CHRISTOPHER MACDONALD
On behalf of Christopher, 
Christine and grandson, 

Christopher, I would like to 
express sincere gratitude 
to Dr Anderson, Dr Norrie, 
Dr Villalba and all staff at 
Campbeltown Hospital.  

Thanks are due to Manager 
Hilary Rankin, UCP Iain 

MacPherson, together with 
all other UCPs’, staff nurses, 
health care assistants and 

housekeeping staff, for 
exemplary care given to 
Christopher, and support 

to me during Christopher’s 
protracted stay in hospital.  

Last, but not least, gratitude 
must be expressed to 

ambulance crew who were 
involved in Christopher’s 

transfers.
EVA MACDONALD MBE.

ISABEL
STEWART

would like to thank 
everyone for all 
the lovely cards 

and flowers on her 
special birthday, 
not forgetting the 
Thursday girls.

Thank you.

Happy Birthday 
IMOGEN

12 years old 
on

12/12/2012

CONDITIONS OF 
ACCEPTANCE FOR 
ADVERTISEMENTS

YOUR attention is drawn to the following terms and conditions 
which relate to the placing of advertisements in all publications 
owned by Wyvex Media Group Limited.
Parties to this agreement are the Publisher, Wyvex Media Group 
Limited on the one part and the Advertiser on the other part.  The 
Publisher publishes newspapers, magazines, books and provides 
advertising space therein or provides for the delivery of advertising 
materials to the public within these publications.
1   Advertising copy shall be legal, decent, honest and truthful 
and comply with the British Code of Advertising Practice and 
all other codes.
2   The Publisher does not guarantee the insertion of any particular 
advertisement.
3   The Publisher reserves the right to cancel or alter the 
advertisement by giving reasonable notice.
4   An order for an advertisement shall be deemed to be made 
on acceptance of the advertisers’ order by the Publisher whether 
placed by telephone, mail, fax or in person.
5   Cancellation of display advertising must be received by the 
Publisher before the publishing deadline, failing which, the 
publisher reserves the right to invoice the customer in full for the 
whole cost of the advertisement.
6   The parties submit to the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts and 
Scots Law.  In the event of any dispute or action by the Publisher 
to recover payment from an advertiser, it is agreed that matters 
will be settled in the Oban, Argyll Sheriff Court or such other 
Court as the Publisher may choose.
7   The Publisher shall not be liable for any loss or damage 
occasioned by any total or partial failure (however caused) of 
publication or distribution of any newspaper or edition in which 
any advertisement is scheduled to appear.  In the event of any 
error, misprint or omission in the printing of an advertisement or 
part of an advertisement, the Publisher will either re-insert the 
advertisement or relevant part of the advertisement, as the case 
may be, or make reasonable refund or adjustment to the cost. 
No re-insertion, refund or adjustment will be made where the 
error, misprint or omission does not materially detract from the 
advertisement.
8   Errors must be notified to the Publisher in writing within 
fourteen days of publication.  In no circumstances shall the total 
liability of the Publisher for any error, misprint or omission exceed 
the amount of a full refund of any price paid to the Publisher for 
the particular advertisement in connection with which liability 
arose or the cost of a further or corrective advertisement of a type 
and standard reasonably comparable to that in connection with 
which liability arose.
9   The Advertiser/Advertising Agency agrees to indemnify the 
Publisher in respect of all costs, damages or other charges falling 
upon the publication as the result of legal actions or threatened 
legal actions arising from the publication of the advertisement 
in any one or more of a series of advertisements published in 
accordance with copy instructions supplied to the publication in 
pursuance of the Advertiser/Advertising Agency order.
10   Adverts under the value of £75 must be paid on acceptance 
of order by the Publisher.  All advertising on a credit basis must 
be agreed with the Publisher in advance.
11  Payment of any invoice raised by the Publisher will be due 
15 days from the date of invoice or as otherwise directed on the 
invoice.  In the event of non-payment the Publisher may charge 
late payment interest at a rate of 2% and this is chargeable on 
a daily basis from the due date until the bill is paid.  In addition 
the Publisher may charge a late payment levy of £10 as an 
administration fee.  In the event of late payment the Publisher 
reserves the right to disallow any discounts given and to raise an 
additional invoice for the discount which will be treated as though 
it has been raised with the original invoice.
12  A request to insert an advertisement assumes acceptance of 
our conditions.
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In association with myjobscotland

Holiday Cottage Supervisor/couple
South of Fort William - to take day to day 
charge of small 5 unit business including 
cleaning to a high standard, basic 
maintenance and customer service.  Part 
time position.  Accommodation available if 
required.  Salary negotiable.
Please apply in writing with accompanying 
CVs, to Bidwells, Carn Dearg House, North 
Road, Fort William, PH33 6PP.

This is an opportunity to work on a Scottish Government 
funded contract to assist in updating a major scientific 
model used principally in Aquaculture (DEPOMOD & 
AUTODEPOMOD).

We are looking for an experienced Java developer 
with a proven background in object-orientated 
programming. Their principal role will be to assist in 
recoding and upgrading the existing applications used 
for the model to a multi-platform environment. Some 
familiarity with Delphi Pascal, VB6 and Microsoft 
Office Excel is necessary. Experience of Agile Software 
development and of programming in a modeling and 
scientific environment would be a definite advantage.

CVs must include evidence of previous Java software 
development and examples should be provided, where 
possible.

For further information and to apply for this position 
online, go to: www.sams.ac.uk.  Alternatively, please 
write to: Human Resources, Java Programmer,  (Job 
Ref D24/12.SG), The Scottish Association for Marine 
Science, Scottish Marine Institute, Oban, Argyll PA37 
1QA or e-mail recruitment@sams.ac.uk

The closing date for receipt of applications is
Wednesday 19th December 2012

SAMS is a registered Scottish charity (SC 009206), has an equal 
opportunities policy and welcomes applications from all sections 

of the community.

Java 
Programmer

Fixed Term appointment 
for 27 months

Salary £27,257 - £35,232 per annum

Advertising Sales Executive
BASED IN OBAN

£ Excellent Basic + £ Bonus + Private Health Care + Pension + Good Holidays

Based in our Oban office the successful applicant will be part of a 
small team selling advertising and features for our well established, 

award winning publications.
You will be responsible for calling new and existing clients to generate and 

maintain lasting business relationships. The successful applicant will benefit 
from on-going training, first class support, job stability and the opportunity to 
work for a professional company that believes in rewarding success and effort.

Please apply by email with full C.V and covering letter to: 
ali@obantimes.co.uk 

Experienced Deer Stalkers Wanted For
Seasonal Private Contracts (Red Roe & Sika)

Ghillies Wanted To Assist With Extraction

mind & committed to working unsociable hours. 
Quad Safety, Manual Handling and First Aid 

Own transport a must.
Assistance towards gaining deer management 

candidates.
Apply in writing, including CV and references 

to Box No 99, The Oban Times PO Box 1, Oban, Argyll

Ferguson Transport (Spean Bridge) Ltd
REQUIRES A FULL TIME

RECEPTIONIST/OFFICE ADMINISTRATOR
We are looking to recruit a full time Receptionist/

The successful candidate must be experienced in 
working with Microsoft Word and Excel.  Previous 
experience of working with Sage would be an 
advantage.
This person must be self-motivated, well organised 

who wants to be part of a team but also good at 
working on their own initiative when necessary.
To apply for this vacancy, please contact Jacqueline 
MacLeod on 01397 773 840 or email your application 
to Jacqueline@fergusontransport.co.uk
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Senior Reporter  -  Campbeltown
We want to hear from you if you have the appropriate 

experience and qualifications :-
Journalism

Shorthand

Ambition and enthusiasm

Talent, self motivation and commitment

A full current driving licence

As the position will be based in Campbeltown, knowledge of 
the area would be an advantage.

Relocation financial assistance 
may be available where relevant.

Competitive salary+ private health care 
+ enhanced pension + life assurance + excellent benefits 

and great working conditions. 

Please apply by email with full C.V. and contact details to:
ali@wyvexmedia.co.uk. Tel: 01631 568000

CHRISTMAS
GREETINGS

Published on 14th December
SEND A SPECIAL CHRISTMAS MESSAGE TO 

FRIENDS FOR JUST £20

b c

20 words maximum
PRIVATE ADVERTISERS ONLY

*NAME......................................................
ADDRESS .................................................
....................................................................
......................... Tel.....................................

A B C
PLEASE TICKABOX FOR THE
TEMPLATE YOU WISH TO USE.

*(NOT FOR PUBLICATION)

a SEASONS
GREETINGS

Would like to 
wish everyone 

a peaceful 
Christmas and 

a Happy 
New Year

Merry

Christmas

To all my 
relatives and 
friends from 

Hugh Harvey, 
Oban

Merry Xmas 

and Happy 

New Year to 

all my friends 

and relatives. 

SARAH 

MCMILLAN

Campbeltown Courier, Longrow South, Campbeltown PA28 6AE Tel: 01586 554646
Argyllshire Advertiser, Argyll Street, Lochgilphead, Argyll PA31 8NB Tel: 01546 602345

ONLY £20 (inc. VAT.) OPTIONS A,B OR C.
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COMPUTER
SERVICES

HOOK DATA 
SERVICES

•Hardware, Software
•Advice, Repairs
•Consumables

Crinan Harbour by 
Lochgilphead PA31 8SW
Tel: 01546 830157

Call in
or phone

REMOVALS
& STORAGE

MACQUEEN
BROS LTD

Removals/Storage 
& Self Storage
Full range of packing 

materials
Glengallan Road

Oban, Argyll
PA34 4HG

Tel: (01631) 564848
www.macqueenbros.com

LAST WEEK’S BALL WAS HERE. . .

WIN

I enclose £1 (note) for 10 crosses (tick box)  The maximum number of attempts on this coupon is 10,
but you may enter on separate coupons as many times as you wish. 

No photocopies allowed.        You agree to abide by the rules.
How to enter: Mark your crosses using a ballpoint pen.  Ten crosses may be put on this coupon for £1.

Crosses must not overlap

Name_________________________________________________________________
Address_______________________________________________________________
__________________________________________Tel No.______________________

Send to ‘Spot the Ball’ Competition, Campbeltown Courier,
Courier Centre, Main & Longrow South, Campbeltown, Argyll PA28 6AE

All you have to do
We have removed the football 
from the photograph opposite.  
Now look carefully at the position 
of the players and use your skill 
and judgement to place a cross 
at the exact point where you 
think the centre of the ball was.  
You may have a maximum of 10 
attempts on this coupon at a 
cost of £1. If you wish to have 
more attempts, you must enter 
on separate coupons.  The game 
starts with a jackpot of £250 and 
will increase by £50 per week 
until it is won outright.
  To win the jackpot, the centre of 
your cross must be in the exact 

centre of the ball.
Entry will be void if crosses 

overlap. Prizes will be shared 
between those submitting correct 
entries.
If no correct entry is received, 

two ‘near miss’ prizes of £25 will 
be awarded.  When the jackpot 
is won, no other prizes will be 
awarded that week.

Easy to enter
Cut out your completed coupon 
and put your entry plus £1 per 10 
attempts into a sealed envelope 
and post it to reach "Spot the Ball" 
Competition, The Campbeltown 
Courier, Courier Centre, Main & 
Longrow South, Campbeltown, 

Argy l l  PA28 6AE by 4pm on 
Tuesday.
  You may hand it into The Courier 
Centre, Main & Longrow South, 
Campbeltown by the same time.  
Otherwise al l  entr ies must be 
posted.

Competition Rules
No responsibility will be accepted 
for entries which are delayed, 
mis la id or  lost ,  and proof  o f 
posting cannot be accepted as 
proof of delivery.
The company’s decision wi l l 

be final on all matters relating 
t o  t h e  c o m p e t i t i o n  a n d  n o 
correspondence will be entered 
into. The final decision rests with 
the Company.
In the event of more than one 

correct entry, the jackpot wil l 
be shared equally between all 
winning entr ies. Any decision 
regarding the awarding of a prize 
is entirely at the discretion of the 
Company.
The Company reserves the right 

to declare the competition null 
and void at any time, subject to 
its discretion and to make full 
refund of the price of the coupon 
to any person who has entered the 
competition at that time.
Employees of The Oban Times 
Limited, their immediate relatives 
a n d  a n y  p e r s o n s  o t h e r w i s e 
connected with the competition 
are ineligible to enter.

SPOT THE BALL COMPETITION

This week’s nearest the ball winners who each receive £25 are:
M Shaw, Barbreck   and   A Gillies, Campbeltown

£2300
JACKPOT

Bruce Harris
ELECTRICAL CONTRACTORS

• Repairs to all Electrical Installations

• No job too small. 
Distance no problem.

Tel & Fax 01880 820530 Mob. 07771648217

ELECTRICAL
CONTRACTORS

DOMESTIC
APPLIANCE REPAIR

Domestic Appliance 
Repair
Washing Machines
Dishwashers
Tumble Dryers
Fridge-freezers
Cookers
Microwaves
Vacuum Cleaners

Aerial & Satellite’s
Aerial Installation 
(freeview)
Satellite Installation 
(freesat)
Aerial & Satellite 
Repair
Aerial & Satellite 
Removal
Multiroom

Steven Andrew
07535714439

KINTYRE ENGINYRE

KINTYRE
ENGINYRE

Call The Experts Don’t delay call the experts today

Join us on 
facebook
www.facebook.com/
campbeltowncourier

Est. 1978Funeral Directors
& Monumental Sculptors

T.A.Blair LtdT.A.Blair Ltd
Funeral Directors

& Monumental Sculptors
Burnside Street, Campbeltown

Funerals carried out in Campbeltown, 
Kintyre and throughout the UK

For personal attention assured at all times
Telephone Alasdair or Kenneth

(01586) 552918 or Mobile 07810 443473
blairfunerals@btinternet.com

FUNERAL DIRECTORS
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www.westcoastclassifieds.co.uk
NOW ONLINE Advertise your unwanted items in either The Campbeltown Courier, Argyllshire Advertiser or The Oban Times and your ad will also appear 

online at . Simply use the coupons on this page or visit the website and input your details there

UNDER

£50
FREE!

TURN YOUR UNWANTED
ITEMS INTO CASH!

FREE for up to 25 words

YOUR LOCAL WEST HIGHLAND OFFICES:
OBAN : The Oban Times, PO Box 1, Oban, Argyll PA34 4HB

FORT WILLIAM : The Oban Times, Mamore House, The Parade, Fort William PH33 6BA
CAMPBELTOWN : The Campbeltown Courier, Courier Centre, Main & Longrow South, Campbeltown, Argyll PA28 6AE

LOCHGILPHEAD : Argyllshire Advertiser, Argyll Street, Lochgilphead, Argyll PA31 8NB

Pay by cash, cheque, Postal Order, or Credit Card payable to "The Oban Times Ltd"

Card No. Expiry Date................Signature..............................

Name ...........................................................................................................................................................
Address........................................................................................................................................................
Postcode .................................................................Tel ................................................................................

PLEASE NOTE: DEADLINE MONDAY 4.00pm

TO ADVERTISERS - No trade advertisers in private sales
- All boats, cars & trailers must appear in Drive Times

(see coupon on motors page for details

To place your advertisement simply fill in the form 
below and post it to any of our offices (details below)

You can phone in your details to any one of our offices too.
Or why not visit the website at 

www.westcoastclassifieds.co.uk 
and input your details there.

Your ad will appear in the Oban Times,
 The Campbeltown Courier, The Argyllshire Advertiser 

AND online at www.westcoastclassifieds.co.uk

 ANTIQUES AND
COLLECTABLES

COLIN BULLOCK COW
PRINT numbered limited
edition 96/100 measures
70cm x70cm in black
frame,  £49 Telephone
01631 567043.
VINTAGE PRINTERS
TRAY for wall mounted
display of small items such
as thimbles, 87cm wide
x 38.5cm high x 3.7cm
deep, dark wood, good
condition,  £35 Telephone
01631 720512.

 AUDIO EQUIPMENT
ACOUSTIC AMPLIFIER
sound system combined
unit, good condition and
working order.  Cost new
£250 selling at,  £49.99
Telephone 01631 562930.

BABY EQUIPMENT
COT BED solid pine cot
bed in good condition with
under bed storage drawer,
includes some bedding,  
£45 Telephone 01631
566726.
MAMAS AND PAPAS
OAK COT Sherwood,  £49
Telephone 01631 567043.
TRAVEL COT, Mammas
& Pappas, excellent
condition, little use, £35.
Tel: 01499 500216

BICYCLES
GIRLS BICYCLE suitable
for 6-8 year old. Halfords
Apollo, pink, excellent
condition,  £20 Telephone
01631 720149.
GIRLS RALEIGH
MYSTIQUEBIKEsuitable
for 7-10 years, 6 gears, 2
tone paint gunshot grey to
dusty pink, 20” frame,  just
outgrown!  £45 Telephone
01631 710523.
LADIES 5 SPEED
MOUNTAIN BIKE good
condition,  £40 Telephone
01499 500692.

BUILDING / DIY
ANTIQUE CHIMNEY
POTS buff colour, approx
3ft high, 14in base and 10in
top.  Excellent condition,
can be re-commissioned
or garden ornament,  £30
Telephone 07876 353925.

 CAR ACCESSORIES
HELLA DAYTIME
RUNNING LIGHTS

with detailed instructions,
easy install, new, unused
and boxed.  Be seen be
safe,  £30 Telephone 01586
550068.
ROOFRACK&FITTINGS

Scorpio, Orion; or Peugeot
405, 406. 120cm, Halfords
£69,  £10 Telephone 01631
720504.
S70BAN Cherished
number S70BAN on  
Retention Document
V778.  No reasonable offer
refused,  £1500 Telephone
07775 952100.

 CD’S, DVD’S AND 
VIDEOS

THE SINATRA
COLLECTION a special
75th Birthday Edition, 13
rare boxed VHS video tapes
of Sinatra concerts,  £49.99
Telephone 01631 567004.

 CHRISTMAS
SANTA CLAUS OUTFIT
full length coat 51” chest
with hood, belt & beard.  
Good condition,  £15
Telephone 01631 770310.

 CLOTHES, SHOES 
AND ACCESSORIES

SKIBOOTS 3 pairs of ski
bootsinverygoodcondition,
one grey Salamon  2 pairs
black Nordica  sizes 24 and
25,  £20 each Telephone
01631 710052.

DOMESTIC
APPLIANCES

CHEST FREEZER
Norfrost, 100 litre capacity,
white. Bought 2011 but
not needed due to kitchen

Telephone 01852 300160.
CHESTFREEZERNorfrost
Pura Silver,  £49 Telephone
01631 562860.
COOKER Tricity Bendix
Tiara Cooker 4 rings, grill
and oven, all working,  £49
Telephone 01631 562860.
CROCK-POT SLOW
COOKER white, 3
temperature settings,
dishwasher safe, 3 litre
capacity, complete with
owner’s guide, v good
condition,  £9 Telephone
01631 720512.
FRIDGE Bosch Class XX
with freezer box, in perfect
working order,  £49.99
Telephone 01631 565328.
HOOVER 1200 watt,
compact cylinder cleaner,  
£10 Telephone 07749
521916.
LEC FRIDGE  with small
freezer shelf, 3 months
old,  £120 Telephone 01631
562860.
VAX RAPIDE CARPET
WASHER ‘Spring Clean’
upright model. Light and
easy to handle. Hardly used
and in very good condition.
Cost £79 when new. In
C/Town,  £45 Telephone
07798 904310.

DOMESTIC PETS
COLLIE BITCH PUP 10
weeks old, of good hill
dogs, also 15 month old
Collie Dog, keen to work.  
Telephone 01687 462098².
PATTERDALE TERRIER
PUP black, 20 weeks old,
vaccinated, from good
working stock,  £175
Telephone 07445 919382.
WORKING COLLIE
PUPS Red/white from
good working stock, both
parents eye tested and ISDS
reg. Must go to active or
working homes, ready
mid Dec,  £350 Telephone
07751 806593.

YORKSHIRE TERRIER 6
½ month old little girl, good
with children.  Telephone
01586 554841.

EQUESTRIAN
CHILDS BODY
PROTECTOR suitable for
7-9 years old- by Airowear,
child size medium, chest
size 66-72cm, back length
regular - blue in colour,  £20
Telephone 01631 710523.

 FARMING 
EQUIPMENT

TRIMA LOADER
BRACKETS to suit Trima
or McConel loader. Can

your choice, vgc. Lochaber
area,  £45 Telephone 01855
821568 or 07889 959500.

 FURNITURE
DESK IKEA desk, approx

£25 Telephone 01852
300160.
HIGH SLEEPER BED
with Mattress (Single).
Metal Legs with wooden
sides. Complete, but
partly dismantled for easy
transport,  £49.99Telephone
01546 510282.
JOHN LEWIS SOFABED
green, bed approx 42” wide,
single bed size. Excellent
condition,  £49 Telephone
07788 748554.
RECLINER CHAIR green
fabric,  £49 Telephone
01631 562860.
ROCKING CHAIR
upholstered with wooden
frame. Good condition,  £25
Telephone 01852 300160.
SOLID 3 DOOR
MIRROREDWARDROBE
in good condition,  £49.99
Telephone 01631 563171.
TV CABINET light brown,
L40”, H22”, W17”,  £30
Telephone 07922 536640.
WARDROBE white double
wardrobe with shelf, ex.
cond. From Mathesons. Can
be seen in Oban,  £49.99
Telephone 01631 710508².
WRITING BUREAU an
attractive bureau with four
drawers, pull down desk top
in med/dark wood colour,
small inside drawers,
cupboard.  Lockable,  £100
Telephone 01631 710508.

HEALTH AND 
FITNESS

EXERCISE BICYCLE V
Fit, excellent condition,  
£45 Telephone 07788
886651².
WEIGHTS York make.
2x10lbs, 5x5lbs, 6x2.5lbs,
one bar, 6 stoppers, one
grip, 2 x instructions,  £10
Telephone 01631 720504.

HOBBIES AND 
CRAFTS

PEARLISED PAPER &
CARD White, Baby Blue
& Baby Pink colours in
stock available in A3/A4/
A5 sizes, from 13p per
sheet. Contact Krisp Print.  
Telephone 01586 554975.

HOME 
ENTERTAINMENT

SONY MINI SYSTEM
CD/DVD plays CDs
and DVDs, comes with
2 speakers and Ipod
connection lead ,  £45
Telephone 01631 567043.
TELEVISION old
style TV with remote
controls and working,  £5
Telephone 01631 562860.

HOME FURNISHINGS
TV CORNER STAND
UNIVERSAL LCD for
screens up to 50 inch, 3
black toughened safety
glass shelves,  chrome
legs. Lovely condition,  
£49.99 Telephone 01631
740281.
WESTMINSTER CHIME
MANTLE CLOCK good
quality with Mahogany

hour and keeps good time.  
Very good condition make
ideal gift. In C/town,  £20
Telephone 07798 904310.

 JEWELLERY AND 
WATCHES

STERLING SILVER
CHAIN beautiful solid
diamond cut 1oz  curb
chain. Length 16in,
would make a beautiful
Christmas present,  £35
Telephone 01631 565733.

 KITCHEN AND 
BATHROOM

FREE STANDING
KITCHEN UNIT wooden
drawer / shelf unit,
approx 1m x 40 cm. Good
condition,  £25 Telephone
01852 300160.

MAIL ORDER
SCOTTISH FIELD
CALENDARS, featuring
spectacular photography
of some of our most scenic
lochs, rivers, beaches
and mountains. Always
a popular gift for family
and friends at home or
abroad. Order on-line at
www.scottishcalendars.
co.uk
OBAN TIMES
WEST HIGHLAND
CALENDAR, fabulous
views of the West
Highlandsportrayed in this
handy and conveniently
sized calendar. Ideal for

Order on-line at www.
scottishcalendars.co.uk

MARINE UNDER £250
FUEL TANK metal,
red, 6 gallon fuel tank
for outboard motor, in
good condition; includes
fuel line and bulb,  £45
Telephone 07801 352184.

MISCELLANEOUS
HOUSE CONTENTS
CLEARANCE SALE
at 25 Millers Park,
Campbeltown. Starting
10th December until 14th
December.  Telephone
07522 732981.

MOBILITY
BATHING CUSHION
LIFT FOR BATH still in
box, never been used,  £400
Telephone 01631 562860.

MUSICAL 
INSTRUMENTS

FIDDLE ½ size Metallic
pink ‘rainbow fantasia’

£45 Telephone 07500
703927.
GUITAR full size guitar
with gig bag and stand.
Used once so it’s Like
new. Make great Xmas
prezzie,  £45 Telephone
07500 703927.

OUTDOOR SPORTS 
EQUIPMENT

CHILD’S SKI BOOTS  
red Rossignol Comp J
ski boots Mondo 20.5
approx shoe size 13, v
good condition, few minor
scratches,  £30 Telephone
01866 822591.
CHILD’S SKIS green
Pale Crest 110cm carver
skis with gold Rossignol
Axium bindings. A few
minor scratches but
great condition,  £49.99
Telephone 01866 822591.
FOOTBALL BOOTS
Junior size 2, black &
white, brand new,  £20
Telephone 01631 570607.
GOLF CLUBS 3 sets of
golf clubs, 3 bags & 1
golf caddy trolley,  £20
Telephone 01586 550428.
SEA FISHING REEL
ABU ambassadeur 7000
multiplier. Only used
once, mint condition, cost
£140 new, willing to post,  
£49.99 Telephone 07548
921390.
SHINGUARDS &
ANKLEGUARDS brand
new,  £7 Telephone 01631
570607.

PET ACCESSORIES
DOG CAGE medium size
dog cage, still in box,  £40
Telephone 07500 703927.

PRINTING AND
STATIONERY

MOVED HOME? Sticky
address labels to stick on
all your correspondence,
500 labels from £20. Call
Krisp Print.  Telephone
01586 554975.
WRITING PAPER and
matching envelopes,
printed with your address.
Sets from £33. From Krisp
Print.  Telephone 01586
554975.

SHOP FITTINGS
CARD RACK with
drawers, £24.95.  Also till,
£24.95.  Telephone 07789
680551.
SHOP COUNTER ,  £40
Telephone 07789 680551.
SHOP RAILS central
hanging rail for clothes
shop, good condition, £35.  
Also one long rail, £14.95.
Telephone 07789 680551.

TOYS AND GAMES
BIN WEEVILS DELUXE
NEST Playset, ideal
Xmas present. Brand new
in box. Cost £30, accept
£20. Available in Oban.  
Telephone 01631 358473
or 07442 229407.
JOB LOT OF BOYS
TOYS 4-7 YEARS build
set from Ikea, 18” plane
with 5 small vehicles, phat
wheels carwash and track,
gx tightrope terror set,
matchbox mega rig,  £20
Telephone 01631 710523.

TRAILERS
TYRE 225/40/18
continental, in vgc 7mm
tread, no punctures etc,  
£49 Telephone 01855
821568 or 07889 959500.

WANTED
COPPER, BRASS, LEAD
zinc, stainless, all types
cable, household and
armoured, top prices paid.  
Telephone 07770 724851
or 07788 961791².
SCRAP METAL all types
of scrap metal, we uplift
scrap cars, call Mr Cook,
West Coast Scrap Metals.  
Telephone 01499 500638
or 07787 991636.
WANTED MOBILITY
SCOOTER nearly new
electric mobility scooter,
4 wheel, stable, range 10
miles at c. 6mph. North
Mull. Telephone 01688
400219.
WINKLES wanted, also
ClassAcockles.  Telephone
01770 503451 or  07710
529975².
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TEXT
FOR THE WEEK

‘The Lord, the Lord, is my
strength and my song; he has

become my salvation’
(Isaiah 12:2).

BIRTHS

ENGAGEMENTS
MCKINLAY – FRENCH 
– Both families are delighted
to announce the engagement
of Rachel, eldest daughter
of Scott and Aliceanne
McKinlay, to Naill, elder
son of John French and Jane
Beckett, Motherwell.

MARRIAGES
BARNETT – WALKER –
Robert and Rebecca married
on September 1, 2012 at St
Columba’s Chapel, Poltalloch
Estate, Kilmartin.  A fantastic
day!

DIAMOND WEDDINGS
SMITH – MACMILLAN 
– Congratulations to John and
Angie who are celebrating
sixty happy years, on
December 5, 2012.  Best
wishes from all their family.

DEATHS
MACKAY – Peacefully,
in the Sunshine Room,
Campbeltown Hospital, on
November27,2012, Catherine
Colville McLean, in her 72nd
year, Strathmore, 7 Kintyre
Gardens, Campbeltown,
dearly beloved wife of the
late Malcolm MacKay, much
loved mother of John and
Barbara and a loving granny
of Mara and Ross.
PRATT – Suddenly, at his

by Tarbert, on November 30,
2012, MrDerekJ E Pratt, aged
75 years, beloved husband of
Margaret, much loved dad
of Jacqui and Stewart and
adored grandad of Andrew,
Kieran and Niamh.  Much
respected father-in-law of
Mark and Louise. A good
neighbour and dear friend
to many.  Funeral service
will be held at Cardross
Crematorium on Thursday,
December 13 at 12.15pm.  

All friends and family are
respectfully invited to attend.

Donations, if desired to
WWF.
ROME – Peacefully, at
Crosshouse Hospital, on
November 30, 2012, after
a short illness, Nancy (née
McLean), aged 91 years,
dearly beloved wife of the late
Johnnie, much loved mum of
Elizabeth, John and Margaret
and devoted granny and great
granny.  Funeral service on
Friday, December 7, 2012
at St Andrews & St Marn.,
ocks Church, Kilmarnock
at 12.15pm and thereafter
to Holmsford Bridge
Crematorium at 1.00pm.  

but donations if desired, to
the Macular Disease Society
would be most welcome.
WILSON – Peacefully,
on November 17, 2012, in

Mary Campbell Rae, in
her 82nd year, dearly
beloved daughter of the late
Elizabeth Cox and James Rae
(watchmaker) and dear sister
of the late Margarate,Victoria,
Wee Aggie and John.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
DEWAR – Roslyn and
James would like to thank
all relatives, friends and
neighbours for their many
kind expressions of sympathy,
phone calls, cards and

their recent sad loss of Billy.  
Special thanks to Robert
Cameron and Janette Eynon
for their guidance and support
and to local ambulance staff,
Graham and Lorna, for their
efforts and care.  Thanks to
Rev David Carruthers for a
comforting service; to Donald
MacDonald Funeral Directors

and to the Galley of Lorne

purvey.  Finally our thanks
to all who attended at church
and graveside to pay their
respects.  The collection for
Mid Argyll Chemo Unit
raised £100.
LOVE – Anne, Elizabeth
and family would like to
thank all relatives, friends and
neighbours for their support
and kindness, for the many

calls and expressions of
sympathy shown to them at
this sad time.  Special thanks
to all connected to Ward B,
Lorn and Islands Hospital
and Southend Surgery who
so kindly cared for Bob; the
Reverend Dugald Cameron
for a very personal and
comforting service, to Ross
MacPherson for his lovely
music and Peter Sinclair
for his wonderful singing;
to Ian MacInnes of D & A 

arrangements and thanks also
to the Rowantree Hotel for
refreshments and to all who
attendedchurchandgraveside,
many of who travelled a long
way in appalling weather.  
Thanks also to Emma Law for
her excellent bagpipe tribute
at Pennyfuir.  Thank you to
everyone who contributed to
the retiral collection which
raised a fantastic amount of
£705.
MCNAUGHTON –
Elizabeth and the family of
the late Neil would like to
thank family, friends and
neighbours for their kindness
and sympathy.  Special thanks
to Mr William Crossan for his

thanks to staff at Kintyre Care
Centre for their compassion
and care; to Mary Stewart
and the staff at the dementia

day unit for their help and
support.  Thanks to the
staff of the patient transport
service for their patience and
kindness.  Many thanks to
Alasdair and Kenneth Blair
for their professional funeral
arrangements and to the

purvey.  Lastly, the sum of
£425.30 was collected for the
dementia day unit.
WALLACE–Jackandfamily
desire to return sincere thanks
to all relatives and friends for
their many kinds expressions

tributes received in their sad
loss of Jean.  Heartfelt thanks
to Rev Philip Burroughs
for his many visits, words
of comfort and prayers, and
for excellent delivery of
the service in celebration of
Jean’s life, in the Lorne and
Lowland Church, also David
Gardiner for organ playing
and accompaniments, and
Susan Lovell for beautiful
rendering of “The Lord’s
Prayer”.  Special thanks
to Dr Bhimani, staff at
Campbeltown and Oban
hospitals, Macmillan and
communitynurses,whosehelp
was invaluable during Jean’s
illness.  Also, Alasdair Blair
for personal and competent
funeral arrangements, and the
Ardshiel management and
staff for the warm welcome
and kind attention.  The retiral
collection raised £1670 for
Macmillan and community
nurses.

IN MEMORIAMS
BROWN – In loving
memory of James, a dearly
loved son and brother who
died December 13, 2009.
The years pass by, but
memories stay,
Loved and remembered every
day.
- With love, families at home
and away.
FLETCHER – In loving
memory of Archie, our dear
dad and grandpa, who died
December 13, 2003 and
Margaret Robertson, beloved
mother, who died November
5, 1977.  
Loved and remembered
always.  
- Inserted by son Gill, Teresa,
Jennifer, Hugh, Emma and
Callum.
LAY – In loving memory of
our brother and uncle, Jimmy,
who was taken too early, on
December 8, 2011, to keep a
watchful eye on us.
Missed sorely and thought
about every day.
Always remembered with a
smile.
- All our love, Pat, Nona,
Lorraine, Lesley, Mandy and
families xxxxx.
LAY – In loving memory
of Jim, who passed away on
December 8, 2011.
Thank you for being the
most special person I’ve ever
known.
I love you with every part of
my heart and soul.
Still my inspiration, forever
more.
- Lisa x.
MACCALLUM – In loving
memory of Tommy, a dear
husband and dad, died
December 11, 2002.
We often sit and think of you
and think of how you died,
To think you could not say
goodbye before you closed
your eyes.
- Love Mary, Janette and
David xxx.
MACCALLUM – Treasured
memories of Tommy, died
December 11, 2002.
Loved and remembered
always.
- Mary, Roslyn, Margaret and
Davie x.

MARTIN – Treasured
memories of Marion
(Stewart), died December 2,
1997.
Always remembered.
- Mum and family at home
and away.
YOUNG – In loving memory
of Norman, passed away
December 11, 2002.
Ten years have passed since
you went away,
But in our hearts you will
always stay.
- Margaret and Yvonne xx.

WALKER 
– MCCALLUM – Both
families are delighted to

announce the engagement
of Kevin, eldest son of

the late Basil Walker and
Liz Glover, Helensburgh
and Christine, daughter

of Raymond and
Elizabeth, Campbeltown.

Congratulations and love to
you both.

PATERSON
Greig and Vicky (née
Scott) are delighted to

announce the safe arrival
of their twins, a son, Caleb
and daughter, Lois, born

November 16, 2012. First
grandchildren for Marianne,
Campbeltown and Ronnie
and Christine, Troon. First

great grandchildren for
Annie Hamilton, Smith

Drive, formerly Craigowan
Park. Both families

delighted.

ECCLESIASTICAL 
NOTICES

FUNERAL DIRECTORS

CHURCH OF 
SCOTLAND

ARDRISHAIG
AND

SOUTH KNAPDALE
PARISHES
“Taste and see

that the Lord is good”
Sunday Services

in
Ardrishaig at 11:00am

and
Achahoish at 12:30pm

Registered Scottish Charities
SC010713 and SC010782

Pastor Rev Derek Gibson
Sunday 9th December 2012 

11am Morning Service
Monday 10th December
Ladies Meeting 2.30pm

Christmas Tea
Jumpstart Group

Friday 10.00 – 11.30am
Scottish Charity SC015187

LOCHGILPHEAD
BAPTIST

  CHURCH
      All Welcome

LIVING STONES
CHRISTIAN

CENTRE
KILMARTIN

Sunday 9 December 2012
11.00am

Worship Service for all ages
followed by light lunch

Speaker: Graham McLean
“The Light shining in the

darkness”

Thursday 13 December 2012
7.30pm

Praise, prayer & sharing

 All Welcome

CHURCH OF
SCOTLAND

GLASSARY
KILMARTIN
and FORD
PARISH

CHURCH
Sunday 9th December, 2012

Ford 10a.m.
Rev. Cliff Acklam

Sunday 9th December, 2012
Kilmartin 7.30p.m.

CHORAL SONGS FOR CHRISTMAS
“THE GIFT”
All welcome
SC002121

WEST 
LOCHFYNESIDE
Church Services 9 December

- all welcome!
Cumlodden Lochfyneside and 

Lochgair
Charity No. SC016097

Morning Service in
Lochfyneside Church (Minard)

10.00 am
Gaelic Service in Lochgair

Church 3 pm
---

Glenaray and Inveraray
Charity No. SC016665

Morning Service in Inveraray
Church at 11.30 am

CAMPBELTOWN
COMMUNITY

CHURCH
Sunday Service

11:00 am
with Sunday School

Tea & coffee after the service
 Youth Group
7:30 – 9:00 pm

every Sunday (term-time)
at The Old Manse

 Baby & Toddler Group
10:00 – 11:45 am
every Thursday

(term-time)
We meet in the Guide Hall,

Kinloch Road
www.campbeltown

communitychurch.co.uk

SC043322

NORTH KNAPDALE 
PARISH CHURCH
Charity Number SC001002

Sunday 9 December
Bellanoch Church 11:30 am

Morning Worship
Worship led by

Rev. Cliff Acklam
Sunday 9 December

Kilmartin Church 7:30 pm
The Gift Celebration

Monday 10 December
Tayvallich Church 7:30 pm

The Gift Celebration
All welcome

Enquiries 01546 606926
www.argyllcommunities.

org/nknapdalecofs 

SC002493
Sunday 9th December 2012
11.15am  Morning Service

Mr.C. Holden          
Fun Day Club & JAM in Hall
Tuesday 11th December 2012

Badminton Club Kirk Street Hall
Primary 1 – 5  6pm – 7pm
Primary 6 & 7  7pm – 8pm

Last meeting before Christmas
Badminton Resumes 8th January 

2013
Christmas Lunches

Kirk Street Hall
Friday 7th December 12 – 2pm

Saturday 8th December 
10am – 12 Coffee
12 – 2pm Lunches 

Everyone very welcome

Argyll Street, Campbeltown
St Kiaran Episcopal Church:

Campbeltown
Scottish Charity No SC023277

Sunday 9th December 2012
The Second Sunday of Advent 

8.30am Holy Communion
10.45am Family Communion

Details of services are on the 
church door

Enquiries Tel: 01586 551141
The Scottish Episcopal Church 
is a Province of the Worldwide 

Anglican Communion

SPRINGBANK
EVANGELICAL

CHURCH

75 Longrow,
Campbeltown

Sunday 9th December 2012
10.00am Breaking of Bread

Mr George Stewart, Kilmartin
10.50am Coffee

11.15am
Family Service with Crèche

Mr George Stewart, Kilmartin  
Wednesday 12th December 2012    

10.00am Parent and Toddler Group
7.30pm Bible Study and Prayer
For details & other enquiries
contact The Church Secretary

01586 551237
www.springbankchurch.co.uk

For Furniture Recycling 
Project call 01586 551547

SCO14646

ST MARGARET’S
R.C. CHURCH

LOCHGILPHEAD
Holy Mass Sunday 10am

ALL SAINTS, INVERARAY
Holy Mass Sunday 12.30pm

Fr. David Connor
01546 602380
All Welcome
(SCO002876)

LOCHGILPHEAD
PARISH CHURCH

SUNDAY 9th DECEMBER 2012
11.00 am Advent Service

Rev. Hilda Smith

12.15 pm Christmas Lunch
Red Cross Hall

TUESDAY 11th DECEMBER 2012
7.30 pm Guild Meeting

All Welcome
Further information

(01546) 606218

www.lpchurch.co.uk
Lochgilphead (Church of

Scotland) SC016311  

THE
SALVATION ARMY

Burnside Street,
Campbeltown
Sunday Services

10.30am Morning Worship
7.00pm Town Carol Service in

Lorne & Lowland Church
Majors Elwyn & Carol Harries

Tuesday
12.15pm Lunch Club (Over 60s)

1.30pm Home League

Thursday 
7.30pm Bible study & Prayer

Meeting

FREE CHURCH
OF SCOTLAND

George Street, Campbeltown

Sunday 9th December
12.45pm  Worship Service

Rev Prof. John Angus MacLeod

11.30am Sunday School
(for 5-8 years old)

Scottish Charity Number:
SCO03847

LORNE AND 
LOWLAND

PARISH CHURCH
Scottish Charity Number

SCO11686
Sunday, 9th December

Second Sunday in Advent
Morning Worship - 11:15 a.m.
(Crèche, Bible Class and Triple C)

(Rev. Philip Burroughs)
Tuesday, 11th December

Mothers and Toddlers - 9:45 a.m.
Boy’s Brigade Anchor Boys

- 6:00 p.m.
Boys’ Brigade Junior Section

- 7:15 p.m.
Thursday, 13th December
Choir Practice - 7:30 p.m.
Friday, 14th December

Lunch Club Christmas Lunch
- 12:00 noon

TARBERT
LOCHFYNE AND

KILBERRY
CHURCH OF
SCOTLAND

Sunday 9th December 2012
Tarbert Service  11.45am
Sunday School   11.45am

to be held in Tarbert Free Church
Kilberry Service  2pm
Rev Tommy Bryson

Tuesday 11th December  7pm
General Meeting of Congregation
followed by Board and Session
Meeting in Tarbert Free Church

For all church enquiries and
pastoral care

Telephone 01880 821012
Everyone very welcome

SC002622

KINTYRE
CHRISTIAN

FELLOWSHIP
Meeting to be held 

on Friday 7th December
at 7.30pm

in Salvation Army Hall,
Burnside, Campbeltown

Guest speaker: Mr John Miller
from The Mustard Seed Gospel

Hall, Glenrothes
Musical items

Tea/coffee served after the
meeting

Everyone welcome.

For Funeral Directors Blair,
MacDonald & Lupton please turn to

page 24.
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THE KINTYRE Ama-
teur Swimming Club’s
annual championships
took place recently with
a large number of swim-
mers taking part.

Club coach Stuart Mc-
Quaker said he was im-
pressed by the determi-
nation and effort shown
by the swimmers.

He added: ‘It was
most encouraging to see
the number of young-
er competitors partici-
pating in the more chal-
lenging 200m and 100m
Individual Medley (IM)
events.’

The results are as follows:
13 and over mixed 200IM: 1
Caitlin Campbell (2:49:28)
2 Becky Dott (2:52:55) 3
Emma Lazarus (2:55:40).
Girls 12 and under 100IM:

Club championship 
goes swimmingly

1 Ava McLatchie (1:32:94)
2 Fiona Kay (1:37:80) 3
Hannah Oman (1:40:64).
Boys 12 and under 100IM:
1 Dhyllon Cox (1:48:55) 2
Alex Campbell (1:52:74) 3
Ryan McGeachy (2:04:29).
Girls under nine champi-
onship: 1 Caitlin Russell, 2
Astrid McLellan. Boys under
nine champion:Andrew Dott
(won all four events). Girls
11 and under champion: Fio-
na Kay. Boys 11 and under
champion: Dhyllon Cox. 12-
year-old girls championship:
1 Ava McLatchie, 2 Rhi-
an McSporran. 13-year-old
girls champion: Becky Dott.
13 year old boys champion:
Andrew Kay. Girls 14 years
and over champion: Kirsten
McLean. Boys 14 years and
over champion: Steffan Cox.
Girls 200 freestyle champi-
on: Emma Lazarus (2:27:80).
Boys 200 Freestyle champi-
on: Andrew Kay. (2:45:01)A club competitor in the freestyle event. 20_c49swim02

BOOKINGS for the Coaching Champions pro-
gramme in Argyll and Bute are being opened from
today.

The sports coaching programme will run in 2013
with a number of new courses and opportunities for
existing and new sports coaches.

Coaches, teachers, instructors, clubs, youth lead-
ers and community volunteers can all be trained in
the most up-to-date coaching, including skills not

protection and nutrition.
There are courses in a range of different sports in-

cluding outdoor adventure sports.
Opportunity

Argyll and Bute Council’s lead councillor for sport,
Dougie Philand said Coaching Champions was an
opportunity not to be missed by anyone wanting to
become a quality coach or improve their skills.

‘This is a unique event in Scotland – no other lo-
cal authority runs anything like it, and we’re proud
of what it has achieved so far,’ he said.

-
crease participation in sports and physical activity,
and combat social inequalities through getting peo-
ple more active in our unique natural environment.

‘I would encourage anyone interested to sign up.
It’s a fantastic event.’

The event will take place February 1 to 3 in Oban
and free minibus transport is available to people in
Campbeltown. More information can be found at
www.argyll-bute.gov.uk/coachingchampions.

BURNSIDE won 9-1
against the Fiddlers in
week eight of the Camp-
beltown Districts Darts
Association.

The results are as fol-
lows: Commercial 7 Ailsa
3, Fiddlers 1 Burnside 9,
Kilbrannan 5 Kilbrannan
B 5, Kinloch 4 Fiddlers B
6. Mixed Triples are in the
Burnside on Monday.

LACHLAN Gairns
came out on top in the
Islay Golf Club Decem-
ber Medal.

Full results are as fol-
lows: 1 Lachlan Garns
80 less 11 net 69, 2 Ca-
lum Davey 83 less 13
net 70, 3 Ruaraidh Mac-
Intyre 76 less 5 net 71.
The CSS was 70.

THE annual presenta-
tion of prizes has tak-
en place at Carradale
Golf Club at the ladies’
section annual general
meeting.

Margaret Campbell
came out with the most
prizes after winning the
Winter League Salver,
runner up Matchplay
Cup; Captain’s Prize,
handicap and senior
winner of club champi-

DUNAVERTY Golf
Club is drawing its lot-
tery on Sunday with a
jackpot of £300.

Tickets are availa-
ble from the clubhouse,
committee members,
Commercial Inn and
Muneroy Stores.

THERE were plenty of chances
to close the gap at the top of the
table in Saturday’s Machrihanish
Golf Club winter league.

Only half of the eight games
were played and the leaders
from one of the teams were out
of action, giving a lifeline to the
lower placed teams.

Vice-captain Angus Brown and
FinlayWylie climbed up to second
place after coming out tops in a
high quality match against Stuart
Campbell and Jimmy Simpson.

Another full round for Jimmy
proved just too much as they
succumbed to Finlay’s sublime

green, which clinched the match.
Elsewhere Robert McDonald,

in for Terry Mundie, and Hector
Tuesday McMurchy suffered
a severe hammering from
club captain John Biggins and
Donnie MacLean, Donnie clearly

low handicapper.
Bonus

The added bonus for John is
that his win moves him above
ex-partner Norman ‘the now not
so mighty’ Gwynne in the league
standings.

The Flintsones, Hector

Thomson and Bob Tait, steered
their buggy down the wrong
road in defeat to Stuart Gillespie
and Robert McGougan whilst in
the last match, past champions
Graham Anderson and Davie
‘Rip Van Winkel’ Rankin missed
their opportunity due to technical

clock.
He never set it!
The club Christmas dance is

on Saturday, December 15 with
tickets selling fast.

Members should contact Iain,
the club steward if interested in
attending.

Darts league

Islay golf

Dunaverty golf

onship, Winter Eclectic,
Melfort Quaich and Sil-
ver Medal.

The rest of the priz-
es are as follows: Mar-
lene Walker, Summer Ec-
lectic, RNLI Shield, July
Shield and Silver Divi-
sion Trophy.

Laura McGeachy,
scratch winner of club
championship and Ladies
Open.IsabelWhite,SLGA
Brooch and Bronze Med-

al. Fiona Rattray, handi-
cap winner of the Ladies
Open (scoring a record 51
Stableford points), Girls’
Cup, July Cup and Ladies
Greensome with Marga-
ret Walsh.

Anne Storm, Matchplay
Cup and April Medal.

Margaret Richardson,
Morton Trophy.

Sylvia Irvine, runner
up Morton Trophy. Ei-
lidh Neilson, September

Medal/LGU Brooch and
RNLI Shield with John
McLean.

Marlo Logan, July Med-
al/Clic Sargent.

Norma Steven, SLGA
Thistle Brooch. Pat Ritch-
ie, August Medal.

Eilidh Seedhouse, Jun-
ior Girls’ Cup. Anne
Borthwick, Bryson Tro-
phy. Tarcarra Cup Annu-
al Match between Tarbert
and Carradale, Carradale.

Carradale ladies in the prizes

Lifeline for lower teams in winter league

New courses on offer 
for Argyll’s Coaching 
Champions
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CARRADALE AFC 
was unable to make the 
best of several chances 
on Saturday and ended 
their Central Scotland 
Welfare Football Asso-
ciation match against 
Brucehill with a 2-2 
draw.

Before the game the 
team received new 
strips kindly sponsored 
by the Meridian Salmon 
Group.

The opening part of the 
match was pretty even 

chance fell to the hosts 
after ten minutes when 
Andrew Henderson’s 
shot inside the box came 
off the underside of the 
bar and was cleared. 

This gave the home 
side the incentive and 
Johnny McCormick beat 
three players, shooting 
just outside the post. 

The best chance fell 
to Henderson after 18 
minutes with a good run 
down the right side by  
Craig Morris. His cut-
back went to Henderson 
four yards out but the 
ball got stuck below his 
feet and the chance was 
gone. During the rest 
of the half they created 
chances without scor-
ing.

The home side opened 
scoring just before half 
time with a one-two with 
Morris and David John-
stone just outside the 
box. Morris carried on 

The players of CDJFA 2003 age group enjoyed a visit to Lochgilphead on Saturday to play seven-
a-sides against other teams from Argyll. The team of 10 managed by Charlie Dott and assisted 
by Steven Lang and John Lamont turned in a number of impressive displays, which other team 
coaches commented on.  The squad will continue their Monday and Friday night sessions for the 
next two weeks before finishing up for Christmas.

CAMPBELTOWN and District Com-
munity Football Club is to host a 
coaching course in Campbeltown next 
weekend.

The two-day course on December 15 
and 16 is an Adult Level 1 Club Coach 

who work in the adult game. 
It will be delivered by Martin Rae, 

Argyll and Bute Council’s Scottish 
Football Association Football Devel-

The course is open to coaches who 
work with adult players at any level 
and will be open from 10am to 4pm 
each day on the all weather pitch.

The course is being offered for free 
after funding was secured by the com-
munity club.

A two day level two Working with 
Young Children course will take place 
in January. 

For more information contact David 
Paterson on 07785 937 845.

M A C H R I H A N I S H 
Dunes Golf Club is to 
play host to an interna-
tional golf champion-
ship in 2013.

International Pairs Club 
Event will take place in 
October at the course.

It is recognised as the 

THE McFadyen-spon-
sored Campbeltown Pu-
pils were left without a 
match to play on Satur-
day as their game was 
called off due to bad 
weather.

The team had travelled 
as far as Inveraray to 

match had been called 
off at the eleventh hour.

The only game to es-
cape the weather was 
an Oban Saints cup-tie 
against Sandy’s AFC. 

It was particularly frus-
trating, as the club had 
to leave early to com-
ply with an agreed noon 

the all-weather pitch at 
Greenock affected by 
the overnight sub-zero 
temperatures.

Another attempt to 
play the tie will be made 
tomorrow (Saturday).

CAMPBELTOWN Run-
ning Club has started of-
fering an introductory  
‘base group’ for non-
competitive runners af-
ter receiving a number 
of requests.

place on Tuesday and 
will continue for three 
weeks until December 
20. The group is aimed 
at any runner wanting a 
base to work from be-
fore joining the train-
ing sessions, members 
who have or are about to 
enter a race taper, mem-
bers who have just come 
back from injury and all 
those who want an easy 
run that night. 

The group meet at 
Aqualibrium reception 
at 6.30pm on Tuesdays 
and Thursdays, and eve-
ryone is welcome to join 
in any night during the 
three weeks to try it out.

’Dale
share 
the
points

his run and his powerful 
shot from ten yards gave 
the keeper no chance. 

Half time: 1-0. 
Brucehill equalised 

within two minutes of 
the beginning of the 
second half. The away 
side was awarded a free 
kick two yards outside 

the left back Thomson 
bounced up in front of 
the keeper and into the 
back of the net. 

Carradale then re-
gained the lead in the 
68th minute. Ryan Mc-
Connachie on the left 
hand side beat two de-
fenders with a nice bit 
of skill and slipped it 
through to Johnstone 
who slotted it home 
from 12 yards. 

Henderson then had 
two great chances to 
extend Carradale’s lead. 

two yards and then an-

The Brucehill equalis-
er came with a defensive 
error in the 88th minute. 

though and the match 
ended 2-2.

Carradale were very 
disappointed to miss 
out on several chances 
and not take away three 
points.

Their next game is 
tomorrow (Saturday), 
away from home against 
the Yoker Boys in the 
league cup.

International golf event 
coming to Kintyre

biggest club competi-

been held in Loch Lo-
mond for the past three 
years but organisers 
had been looking for a 
change of venue. 

-
nals, tournaments are 
held all over the world 

off takes place in Scot-
land.

Donald Kelly, one of 
the councillors involved 

to Campbeltown, said: 
‘I’m looking forward 
to a successful event 
on and off the course in 

terms of the local econ-
omy in Kintyre.’

Keith Martin, general 
manager at Machrihan-
ish Dunes said they were 
very excited to be host-
ing the championship. 

He added: ‘As chal-
lenging as it is pictur-
esque, the players will 
appreciate the nuances
of the course.

‘We couldn’t be more 
pleased and look forward 
to showing off the great
facilities at Machrihan-
ish Dunes and the rest of 
Campbeltown.’

Running

club seeking 

beginners

Pupils left out in 

the cold

Club hosts course for those 
working with adult players
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